
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
52nd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES 

Call to Order: By CHAIRPERSON BOB RANEY, on March 21, 1991, at 
3:00 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Bob Raney, Chairman (D) 
Mark O'Keefe, Vice-Chairman (D) 
Beverly Barnhart (D) 
Vivian Brooke (D) 
Ben Cohen (D) 
Ed Dolezal (D) 
Orval Ellison (R) 
Russell Fagg (R) 
Mike Foster (R) 
Bob Gilbert (R) 
David Hoffman. (R) 
Dick Knox (R) 
Bruce Measure (D) 
Tom Nelson (R) 
Bob Ream (D) 
Jim southworth (D) 
Howard Toole (D) 
Dave Wanzenried (D) 

Staff Present: Gail Kuntz, Environmental Quality Council 
Paul Sihler, Environmental Quality Council 
Lisa Fairman, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Announcements/Discussion: 

HEARING ON SB 253 

presentation and opening Statement by Sponsor: 

Tape lA 

SEN. ESTHER BENGTSON, SO 49 - Shepherd, said she went to the 
Department of State Lands (DSL) on behalf of some of her 
constituents who were having trouble getting surety bonds for 
their gravel pit. DSL added language to the Open Cut Mining Act 
to address these bonds. SB 253 allows for a letter of credit to 
be used in lieu of a surety bond, provides for a reclamation 
account and resolution of violations of the Open Cut Mining Act, 
and talks about reclamation bond forfeiture. 
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steve Welch, DSL Open cut Mining Bureau Chief, testified on the 
bill and urged support. EXHIBIT 1 

opponents' Testimony: None. 

Questions from Committee Members: 

REP. RANEY asked why a person would be unable to get any other 
form of bonding. Mr. Welch said he assumes it is a matter of 
capital. Most bonding companies won't write them anymore, 
especially for small family-owned operations. It would cost them 
about $9,000 per bond and they just don't have the money. 

REP. RANEY asked if they would be a bad risk and how anyone would 
know they could get the reclamation. Mr. Welch said a letter of 
credit could be used for bond. 

REP. RANEY asked if they could sell everything and walk away from 
the site under a letter of credit. Mr. Welch said he didn't think 
so. 

closing by Sponsor: 

SEN. BENGTSON closed. 

HEARING ON SB 386 

Presentation and opening statement by Sponsor: 

SEN. BENGTSON said SB 386 clarifies Montana water law. It allows 
a person to temporarily obtain and use another person's water 
right. This reduces the risk to water users from entering 
voluntary arrangements for short periods, such as during a 
drought. SB 386 came out of the drought management section of the 
Montana water Plan. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Gary Fritz, Water Resources Division Administrator for the 
Department of Natural Resources, said SB 386 is the fourth of 
four state water plan bills presented to the Legislature this 
session. The others were water storage, salvage and the drought 
management committee bill. This is the temporary transfer bill, 
which was developed by the Drought Management steering Committee. 

The bill allows an existing water-right holder to temporarily 
change the water's use and provide the right to someone else. An 
irrigator could temporarily transfer his water right to a city, 
if the city were having a tough time providing enough water to 
residents during a drought. The arrangement can continue for 10 
years, with an extension of 10 more years if the party gains 
approval through an abbreviated change process. 
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An irrigator would not be accused of abandoning the water right 
if it were temporarily granted to another party. The water-right 
change process ensures third parties are not adversely impacted 
by the transfer. It also provides protection and assurance to 
recipients of temporary water rights that they are using valid 
water rights. The fundamental concept is that it provides 
flexibility during droughts. The Department supports the bill. 

Jo Brunner, Montana water Resources Association Executive 
Secretary, supported SB 386. 

Stan Bradshaw, Trout Unlimited, said agriculture suggested 
irrigators be allowed to lease water for in-stream flows. The 
bill says "temporary change." It means leasing. It is a good 
idea. This is a straight-forward bill. It allows them to do it in 
10-year increments. SB 425 provides small improvements to in­
stream flow leasing. The committee should keep in mind that the 
sponsor of SB 425 will present some good amendments. He urged 
support of SB 386 

Gary Spaeth, Montana water'Users Coalition, supported SB 386. He 
said the bill gives needed flexibility. 

Tony Schoanen, Montana wildlife Federation, supported SB 386. He 
said he wanted to echo Mr. Bradshaw's comments and asked the 
committee to consider all water rights bills as they come along. 

opponents' Testimony: None. 

Questions from committee Members: None. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

SEN. BENGTSON closed. 

HEARING ON SB 425 

Presentation and opening statement by Sponsor: 

SEN. LORENTS GROSFIELD, SD 41 - Big Timber, said SB 425 extends 
and expands water leasing concepts passed by the 1989 
Legislature. He distributed a set of amendments. EXHIBIT 2 The 
amendments were agreed upon by agriculture and recreation 
interests. They extend the length of the study, require some 
reporting by the Department of Fish, wildlife and Parks (FWP) , 
allow extension of the lease, and provide funding authority from 
license revenue. He urged support of the amendments. The study 
would be extended to 1999 with the amendment, and to 1995 without 
the amendment. HB 707 last session allowed leasing on up to five 
streams. SB 425 would increase it to 10. 

proponents' Testimony: 

Mr. Bradshaw asked the committee to support the bill with SEN. 
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GROSFIELD's amendments. He said he is frustrated by what he views 
as excessive paranoia about in-stream leasing in Montana. He 
wishes things would move faster. He credited stock growers, who 
adamantly opposed leasing last session, for being more accepting 
this session. He would like to go further than what is provided 
in the bill; but in the spirit of cooperation, he recognizes 
progress is being made. He is confident people will eventually 
realize that leasing for in-stream flows is not the big problem 
some people think it is, and that this will become a permanent 
part of the law. 

Ms. Brunner said the Montana Water Resource Association is a 
strong supporter of in-stream flow leasing, extension of the 
study and contract, reporting, and funding from license revenue. 
The association would not support any other means of funding. 

Robert story, Montana stockgrowers Association, Montana 
Cattlewomen and the Montana Association of Conservation 
Districts, said these groups support SB 425 as amended. water 
leasing has come a long way in the last two years. They are 
cautious and hope the leasing process will move slowly. They 
support the study and want to see results from leases before they 
will support a full-fledged leasing program. 

Mr. spaeth supported SB 425 as amended. He said it shows the 
process works. 

Marvin Barber, Agriculture Preservation Association, said the 
association two years ago was hesitant about water leasing. This 
is a good bill. Water leasing is moving along at a good pace. No 
one will get hurt. He supported the bill with amendments. 

Susan Lenard, Montana Audubon Legislative Fund, supported SB 425 
and proposed amendments. 

Pat Graham, FWP, submitted written testimony and a copy of an 
amendment proposed in the Senate. EXHIBIT 5 

Opponents' Testimony: 

scott snelson, Montana wildlife Federation, said Montana water 
law doesn't recognize all Montanans as equal. The federation 
introduced SB 212 to put everyone on equal footing in the 
allocation of water. Leasing is not sufficient to deal with more 
than 2,500 miles of dried up streams that occur nearly every year 
because of water-rights bills. He distributed proposed amendments 
and written testimony. EXHIBIT 3-4 The federation would like FWP 
be able to get as many leases as possible and to extend them for 
as many years as possible. 

Questions from committee Members: 

REP. REAM said he shares some of Mr. Bradshaw's frustration. He 
was on the State Water Planning Advisory Council and doesn't 
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think the state made any progress. He asked Mr. Bradshaw what 
progress was made. Mr. Bradshaw said not a lot. 

REP. REAM asked how the committee can pass a bill like SB 386 and 
not consider in-stream flow in the same light. 

Mr. Bradshaw said little progress was made in the first two years 
to get water leased. SB 425 tries to address some of the reasons. 
He hopes the amendments will at least begin to get water in the 
stream. There were other complications. Maybe FWP could have been 
more aggressive. The agency may have been more cautious than some 
would have liked because of the outcry last session. 

There was some confusion initially about what direction to go on 
reporting and justification for each stream. FWP says the process 
reviewed by the Board of Natural Resources and the Fish and Game 
Commission was difficult but not a major obstruction to moving 
forward. 

One accomplishment was the identification of streams that could 
sustain in-stream flow leasing without adversely affecting 
anyone. Debate last session indicated this could not be done 
without harming irrigated agriculture because of the impacts on 
return flows. That may be true in some cases, but research 
revealed some streams that can sustain leasing. 

He noted a project on Big Creek, a tributary to the Yellowstone 
River. A ditch company wants to replace leaky ditches with 
something more efficient. Salvaged water would be leased to FWP 
to run when spawning of cutthroat trout usually gets wiped out. 
It is a promising project that is unfolding slowly. 

sa 425 doesn't go as far as he would like, but it moves the state 
in the right direction. If it must be done this way to make 
people more comfortable, then do it. What is being suggested in 
SB 386 isn't much different from where things are at now. He is 
willing and obligated to live with SB 425 to bring people along 
in a cooperative effort. 

REP. REAM asked SEN. GROSFIELD if he will come back next session 
and ask to extend the study. SEN. GROSFIELD said the study will 
continue to 1999 if the committee accepts the amendments. There 
would be no need to return next session with that request. 

REP. COHEN asked SEN. GROSFIELD to respond to proposed amendments 
from the Montana wildlife Federation. SEN. GROSFIELD said the 
amendments would allow leasing of an unlimited number of streams 
for an unlimited amount of time. Two years ago he supported water 
leasing and lobbied for it, and got a lot of static. Parties got 
together and agreed to extend and expand it. There is progress. 
This is a very difficult issue. Pages 1-2 of the bill indicate 
what will be studied, methods for determining critical stream 
flow, contractual parameters and legal hurdles. Some of the 
parties have agreed on the amendments, obviously not the Montana 
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wildlife Federation. He is sure agriculture would withdraw 
support if the federation's amendments were adopted. The bill 
should go forward. It is possible to have a winning solution. 

REP. RANEY asked SEN. GROSFIELD how he accounts for all the 
things that have to be done for in-stream flow for fish but not 
for further irrigation. SEN. GROSFIELD said a lot of that has to 
do with the comfort level. This is a new area of law. Montana is 
the only state he is aware of that has the kind of reservation 
system to reserve large quantities of water for in-stream flow. 
Montana has reserved 5.5 million acre-feet in the Yellowstone 
River. Now the state is looking to expand into in-stream flow 
protection for leasing. It is a relatively new area. Any lease is 
going to have to go through a process to ensure no one will be 
adversely affected. The same thing will apply in SEN. BENGTSON's 
bill. He envisions SB 425 being used more than SEN. BENGTSON's 
bill until people get used to leasing. 

REP. RANEY asked Hr. Bradshaw if there will be more than 10 
stream applications between now and the next Legislature. Mr. 
Bradshaw said no. 

REP. RANEY asked if people who love fish are comfortable with the 
10 streams limit in this bill. Hr. Bradshaw said he believes so. 
If the process begins to work more quickly, the limit could be 
reviewed in two years. That is one reason he is willing to accept 
far less than what he wants. As people become more comfortable 
with this, more will be leased. 

REP. RANEY asked the reason for the 10-year time limit. Mr. 
Bradshaw said he doesn't have a good answer for that. SEN. 
GROSFIELD said it comes back to the comfort level. There are some 
limitations to lease terms. Hr. Bradshaw said it doesn't have to 
be 10 years. One of the amendments allows for a 10-year 
extension. Under the previous bill, it was four years. Fish and 
Game found that a lot of people didn't want to bother with a 
four-year lease if they would have to do capital improvements to 
salvage water. Hr. Graham was going to offer an amendment that 
was much more expansive. Agriculture would not have been 
comfortable with it because of concerns for the Big Creek 
project. Trout Unlimited's amendments may not be enough. There is 
some legitimate concern about term length. What was arrived at 
here would certainly help. 

REP. RANEY asked if the lease automatically renews after 10 
years. Hr. Bradshaw said no. But an entire change proceeding is 
not necessary to renew it. Users who would be potentially 
affected would have an opportunity to bring in new evidence at 
the end of 10 years. Lacking that, they could renew the lease. 

REP. RANEY asked Hr. Bradshaw if he believed he could get another 
10 years after the first 10 years expired. Mr. Bradshaw said yes, 
but no one knows for sure. 
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REP. BROOKE asked how long it takes to process an application. 
Mr. Bradshaw said Fish and Game had to develop stream selection 
criteria within six months after the bill came out. Then the 
agency slowly and cautiously started looking for streams. Some 
streams were identified in January 1990. It took three months or 
more before the board granted final approval to the agency to 
negotiate the lease. The change proceeding can take up to two 
years, once the lease is negotiated. The proceeding is a 
judicial-style hearing. It can get quite protracted if there are 
a lot of objections. That is why the four-year period is not 
realistic. 

closing by Sponsor: 

SEN. GROSFIELD said another reason the time frame is 10 years is 
because this is a study period. He also was frustrated with the 
slow pace, so he asked to amend the bill, Lines 17-21 of Page 5. 
The Department, Fish and Game commission, Board of Natural 
Resources also want the bill to go forward. He urged support. 

HEARING ON SB 426 

Presentation and opening statement by Sponsor: 

SEN. GROSFIELD said SB 426 is an act clarifying the water 
reservation process for federally designated wilderness areas. It 
allows the federal government to go through the Board of Natural 
Resources to get a water reservation for wilderness. Every 10 
years the board can review and modify water reservations. Federal 
officials won't be happy if their water right is subject to 
periodic review and modification, or possible revocation by a 
board. These amendments take away that ability from the board. 
The board could only modify or reallocate a reservation if asked 
to do so by the federal entity holding the reservation. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Mr. Spaeth supported SB 426. 

Ms. Brunner supported SB 426. 
Tape lB 

Don MacIntyre, Department of Natural Resources (DNRC), supported 
SB 426. He said this would be the mechanism Montana could use if 
Congress grants only authority to a land-management agency to 
acquire a water right. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Bob Decker, Montana Wildlands Coalition, said SB 426 will be used 
to weaken water rights in wilderness areas. Up to the point when 
Ronald Reagan took office, there was generally no question that 
the federal government had certain water rights for wilderness 
areas. Those rights were rooted in the creation of national 
forests at the turn of the century. There were no real contests 
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over those rights until President Reagan took office. At that 
time, he directed federal agencies, including those that 
administer federal wilderness areas, not to aggressively assert 
or defend water rights for wilderness areas. That meant the 
Forest Service, Bureau of Land Management and other agencies 
didn't fight for one of the resources Congress was trying to 
protect in wilderness legislation. 

President Reagan's attorney general issued legal op1n1ons that 
bolstered his policy. President Bush apparently is continuing the 
same policy. Congress sees one of the primary intentions of 
wilderness legislation being rebuffed by the administration. In 
the last few wilderness bills, Congress has had clear language to 
protect wilderness water rights in the form of federal reserved 
rights. 

SB 426 does not endorse those rights or protect what Congress has 
set out to protect. It opens an avenue for people in Congress to 
say federal reserved water rights are not needed in wilderness 
legislation. They can say Montana enables the federal government 
to participate in the state water-rights system, so there isn't a 
need for federal reserved rights. 

This legislation provides the avenue but doesn't motivate anyone 
in the federal government to use the avenue. The federal 
government, under the current administration, will decide not to 
seek rights, and wilderness will again be left without clear 
water rights. 

It would be different if SB 426 were amended to endorse federal 
reserved water rights for non-consumptive flows. SB 426 does not 
do that. People in Congress who are opposed to wilderness and 
wilderness water rights will argue that they do not need federal 
reserved rights. 

Most wilderness areas are headwaters areas. Montana should seek 
every possible ally to protect that water, including federal 
reserved water rights. He urged the committee to oppose the bill. 

ouestions from committee Hembers: 

REP. KNOX asked Hr. Decker what kind of consumptive use he 
foresees in wilderness areas in Montana. Hr. Decker said out-of­
state industries and municipalities may try to get unused water 
from wilderness areas. Efforts are being made to tunnel into a 
wilderness area in Colorado to use its water for municipalities. 

REP. KNOX asked how that threat can be applied in Montana. Hr. 
Decker said that as demands for water increase in dry areas of 
the West, people will travel further and pay more to get it. REP. 
KNOX asked how water could be taken from a wilderness area such 
as the Bob Marshall. Hr. Decker said pipelines or channels. 

REP. KNOX said that would require a complete revamping of 
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wilderness legislation because that type of impact is not 
permitted. Mr. Decker said that is his point. Until the beginning 
of the last decade, that is what people thought. Wilderness water 
rights was not an issue. When the Reagan administration relaxed 
its defense of those water rights, threats and attacks on certain 
wilderness areas increased. There are proposals now to withdraw 
water from high mountain areas. 

REP. FAGG said it seems that if the Legislature does nothing and 
the bill doesn't pass, the situation could be worse. If it 
passes, it gives federal agencies the chance to reserve water 
rights. If they do, the priority date will be the date the area 
became a wilderness area. It seems more beneficial to wilderness 
areas to pass the bill. He asked if he were wrong. Hr. Decker 
said no. But he is asking the committee to look further down the 
road. Congress has written strong federal reserved rights into 
wilderness legislation. The question is whether federal agencies 
would want or have to apply for reservation of water. The 
committee should ask why the state is considering wilderness 
reserved rights differently from other federal reserved rights. 
He asked why wilderness reserved water rights can't be treated 
through the Compact Commission like other reserved rights. 
National parks, refuges and recreation areas have reserved 
rights. He asked why they aren't all treated the same. 

REP. FAGG said he isn't clear why it would be beneficial to do 
nothing rather than to pass the bill. Hr. Decker said it is not a 
matter of doing nothing. It is a matter of opening an avenue that 
will compete with attempts to protect the water in wilderness 
areas. This bill, if passed, will become an alternative for 
Congress to passing strong federal reserved rights. People 
opposed to preserving wilderness water will tell Congress it 
doesn't have to pass such legislation because Montana opened it 
up. Some may agree to play the states' rights game and preserve 
Montana's statute. The problem could be exacerbated if the Bush 
administration doesn't want to protect those rights and obtain a 
reservation. Montana cannot make them do it. This is all 
potential loss and no gain. REP. FAGG said he is starting to see 
the point. 

REP. REAM said the Wilderness Act of 1964 says the president may, 
if it is in the public interest, build dams, transmission lines, 
power plants, or anything he wants to in a wilderness area. REP. 
KNOX said he understands that. But that hasn't happened. 

REP. REAM asked for clarification of language on Page 6 of the 
bill. SEN. GROSFIELD said that if a wilderness area has been 
designated, an implied federal reserved water right is created 
with it. This act would apply to wilderness areas on which 
Congress does not put an implied right, and instead gives the 
land-management agency the authority to get a state right to 
protect the wilderness area. 

closing by Sponsor: 
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SEN. GROSFIELD said this is a state's rights issue. The bill 
deals with who controls Montana water. Obviously this bill and 
the Legislature cannot mandate the federal government to act in 
any way on this. The bill provides a vehicle. 

SB 426 would take care of Montana's position in negotiating a 
federal water right that was either expressed or implied under 
the federal act. It provides a means for the federal agency to 
come to the state for a water right. 

He envisions questions arising in Congress regarding water in the 
Wilderness Act. It has been a sticky question in recent years. If 
SB 426 passes, another tool will be thrown into the discussion. 
He finds it hard to believe that the federal government will 
decide not to seek a water right, as Mr. Decker has said. If the 
federal government doesn't come after a water right under this 
bill, it won't come after an implied water right either. He 
predicts wilderness advocates would participate in negotiations 
to urge federal officials to obtain the water right. 

HEARING ON SB 303 

presentation and opening statement by Sponsor: 

SEN. CECIL WEEDING, SD 14 - Jordan, said SB 303 is a product of 
the Environmental Quality Council (EQC) , on which he served, and 
SJR 22, passed two years ago. SJR 22 instructed the EQC to 
conduct a groundwater-quality study and bring appropriate 
legislation to the 53rd session. This is part of that package of 
bills. 

SB 303 authorizes the DNRC to consider affects on water quality 
and aquifer recharge rates when issuing permits and approving 
changes in appropriation rights. 

The recharge section of the bill says that in granting 
underground water rights, the Department should consider whether 
there is adequate recharge to maintain the aquifer. The balance 
of the bill deals with the issuance of water-use permits and 
changes in use as granted by the Board of Natural Resources or 
the Department. 

The Department shall take water quality problems into 
consideration when reviewing an application for a water permit or 
a change-in-use permit. He referred to language on Lines 14-15 on 
Page 2 of the bill. 

He submitted proposed amendments to tighten discharge language. 
EXHIBIT 6 He highlighted No.4. 

proponents' Testimony: 

Kim wilson, Clark Fork Coalition, supported SB 303. He said the 
Clark Fork River is used for dilution by several waste facilities 
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under permit with OHES. It is crucial that enough water be in the 
river for those permits. SB 303 will enable that and recognizes 
the importance of maintaining and preventing the draw down of the 
state's aquifers. He submitted a letter in support of the bill by 
Larry Weeks, Technical Director of stone container Corp. EXHIBIT 
7 

Jim Jensen, Montana Environmental Information Center, said it is 
time for the state to acknowledge that water quantity decisions 
impact water quality, which is a highly valued resource in 
Montana. SB 303 moves Montana in the right direction. He urged 
support of the bill in the form it came to the committee. 

Mr. Bradshaw said that by allowing the language on Lines 1-4, 
Page 5, the state will stray from the traditional prior­
appropriation doctrine. It is time to change that. Dual standards 
for protesting permits are proposed in the amendments by SEN. 
WEEDING. The·language shou;ld say "adversely affect," as it does 
in existing language. He urged support of the bill. 

Mr. Snelson supported SB 303. 

Ms. Lenard supported SB 303. 

opponents' Testimony: 

Mr. Spaeth opposed SB 303. He said the bill states that water 
quality is important, but the bill isn't workable. He referred to 
Page 4, Lines 8-25. water quality should be looked at 
comprehensively. How water quality and water rights are tied 
together, and how discharge permits are dealt with should be 
considered. 

He noted he doesn't understand the language, "has no information 
from any source." He wanted to know what kind of activity or 
affirmative action is needed to constitute SUbstantial credible 
evidence. He questioned how public application would be handled 
and wondered what would happen if there were no objections. He 
expressed other concerns about language in other areas of the 
bill. 

Ted Doney, Montana Dairymen's Association, said SB 303 has more 
impact on water rights than any other bill this session. The bill 
has the potential of destroying the administration of water 
rights in Montana. It will close down aquifers and several basins 
from further water development. SB 303 has some serious problems. 
SEN. WEEDING's amendments help. He would prefer 50 percent, 
rather than 10 percent. He urged adoption of the amendments. 

Mr. story opposed SB 303. 

Ms. Frank opposed SB 303. 

Questions from Committee Members: None. 
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SEN. WEEDING said EQC studied the issue for 18 months. Everything 
was done in open meetings. Opponents were present. He thought 
there was consensus when the bill was drafted. Something happened 
since then. He doesn't believe the flaws are as serious as 
opponents have stated. 

He directed the committee to Page 1 of the bill and the statement 
of intent. He noted DNRC is given authority to develop rules to 
implement provisions of the act. Not all details are in the act, 
but that doesn't mean the Department doesn't have the expertise 
to define aquifer recharge or "substantial credible evidence from 
any source." He explained other language that raised concerns. 

It was felt it would be foolhardy to continue granting permits 
when water quality was a problem. Changes in use, by virtue of 
moving up and down the stream, strain existing uses. water 
quality should be looked at before those things are done. That is 
the reason for the bill. 

HEARING ON HB 984, HB 991 AND HB 971 Tape 2A 

presentation and Opening statements by Sponsors: 

HB 984: 

REP. MEASURE, HD 6 - Kalispell, said the issue of a forest 
practices act has been controversial for at least 15 years in 
Montana. Industry has resisted it. Stream-side management has not 
been improved in many areas, which is one reason to bring the 
forest practices act before the committee. 

This bill makes mandatory the practices that industry adopted 
itself. DSL would implement mandatory practices and is well­
versed in this type of management. The bill creates a bond 
between DHES and DSL in enforcing air quality standards. 

An excise tax on timber is the area of this bill that is 
controversial. The tax is 75 cents per 1,000 board-feet of 
timber. It would raise $934,000, which is significantly more than 
what is needed to implement mandatory Best Management Practices 
(BMPs), air quality standards and the tax program itself. 

The initial fiscal note included three law enforcement officers 
to enforce the penalty portion of the bill. They were deleted 
from the bill, which saves a sUbstantial amount of money. 

The first biennium requires a great deal of money to finance 
implementation of the severance tax. It will probably be done on 
a contract basis. About 2.5 FTEs will be needed in the Department 
of Revenue to implement this each year. 

The primary benefit of mandatory enforcement of BMPs is to keep 
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air and water clean, and make industry the good neighbor it wants 
to be. Of the total amount raised, $360,000 would be needed to 
operate the program, according to the fiscal note. Some things 
can be removed once this is implemented. He referred to Page 1, 
Line 3, of the fiscal note. 

Farmers and ranchers are gun shy of the forest industry. They 
either have had an unskilled or an unscrupulous logger in the 
past do a terrible job that they were unable to reclaim with 
proceeds from the timber they sold. 

Extension foresters would work with small, woodland, non­
commercial tract ownersi train loggers in BMPSi and try to 
stimulate some sort of trust between them in small, non­
commercial sales. Everyone will benefit. If REP. MARY ELLEN 
CONNELLY's bill goes through, the BMP information specialist 
would not be needed. 

The tax mechanism is a problem. An excise tax spells disaster for 
many forest landowners. It tells them to convert their stands to 
timber when the market is high. It doesn't say anything about 
good management of timber resources. It's not the best tax for 
managing forest lands. But the existing tax on timbered lands 
isn't working well either. Industry has complained about it for 
years. 

About six or eight years ago, the state tried to implement a 
productivity tax. It was felt that it would be the most fair and 
workable tax in managing forest lands. It has never been 
implemented. 

He would like to add a two-year sunset clause to the excise tax 
proposed in the bill. Because so much revenue would be generated, 
he wants to lower the amount per thousand being charged. Some 
money could be retained for the Department of Revenue to study 
implementation of a productivity tax. If the Department can come 
up with a way to implement a productivity tax by the next 
session, the excise tax could sunset and some revenue from the 
productivity tax could be earmarked to run the mandatory BMP 
program. 

This would be a good compromise between requiring industry to do 
all the planning, implementat~on and ensure BMPs work without 
interference by the state, and forcing industry to accept 
whatever a state agency comes up with. It is a good plan. 
Industry participates. Maybe there would be more consensus. BMPs 
and mandatory enforcement are needed at least for now. He urged 
support of the bill. 

HB 991: 

REP. DOLEZAL, HD 34 - Great Falls, said HB 991 is the second part 
of the second piece of legislation that will be introduced to 
address a different concept of BMPs. Rules will need to be 
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adopted to maintain scenic and visual qualities of the land. This 
is new. It recognizes clear cutting can be detrimental if done in 
mixed conifer stands. It recognizes there is a delicate balance 
between the water that flows through these lands and the 
surrounding environment. 

He showed slides demonstrating adverse effects 
He reviewed provisions of the bill. EXHIBIT 8 
amendments redefine civil penalties and remove 
industry from the law. EXHIBIT 9 

of clear cutting. 
Proposed 
the mining 

He said he had the same concerns with the fiscal note as REP. 
MEASURE. His primary concern was the number of FTEs it would take 
to administer the bill. It appears the same number of people are 
being applied to manage each program, even though newly hired 
people may be able to manage all three bills. 

HB 971: 

REP. COHEN, HD 3 - Whitefish, said HB 971 cUlminates six years of 
work on forest practices. In 1987, he introduced a forest 
practices act that would have put cumulative-effects cooperatives 
into law to protect water quality throughout Montana's forest 
drainages. The bill failed in the House, but the House Natural 
Resources Committee felt it was time to address the issue. 

That committee produced a resolution for an interim study by the 
EQC. REP. GILBERT was on the study commission and carried 
legislation last session that reflected results of the study. 
That legislation mandated notification of logging on private 
lands, and voluntary onsite consultations between the Department 
and landowner. 

HB 971 would take existing regulations and expand them into a 
forest practices act. It would be done in a way that private 
landowners won't notice a difference. He reviewed the bill, 
noting that the federal Clean water Act requires states to have 
BMPs in place for forestry and agriculture. 

The bill provides rule making authority to the Department of 
Revenue to administer the severance tax. The definition of 
cumulative effects is important because many drainages have 
private, state and national forest ownership. Hydrological 
impacts of logging can be excessive. 

state and national foresters have been unable to allow logging on 
public lands because of the tremendous hydrological impacts from 
massive logging on private land. There must be a balance to 
ensure a steady stream of timber off these lands without negative 
hydrological impacts. 

Section 13 will ensure a steady flow of timber from state lands 
to mills and a steady flow of revenue to the education trust 
fund. section 14 establishes the timber severance tax and 
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sections 15-24 are for the Department of Revenue to administer 
the tax. 

section 25 provides funding and an expanded extension forestry 
role because many small, private timber owners are going to be 
pressed to harvest new timber. Greater assistance is needed to 
enable them to better manage their lands. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Larry Campbell, a geologist, said he lives on Rye Creek, one of 
the most critical spawning streams in the Bitterroot. He and his 
neighbors have seen the worst deviations from voluntary BMPs. He 
recounted the case of Darby Lumber, which received a $1.9 million 
loan from the state and was later found to have violated 
voluntary BMPs and caused severe water quality problems. The 
company was not penalized. 

After a year of abuse on at least six sections of land, the state 
water Quality Bureau filed suit against Darby Lumber for $20,000, 
which is the amount for one violation for two days. The case 
won't be heard until August, nearly one year from the day the 
suit was filed and two years from the first evidence of 
violations and deviations from BMPs. 

This is just one example of situations occurring statewide. It 
demonstrates flaws in the system. Voluntary BMPs are being 
ignored and water quality law enforcement is too cumbersome. Time 
is a critical factor. If the intent of the law is to protect the 
water and the fish, then quick response is critical. 

HB 971 and HB 984 lack effective, immediate enforcement. They 
lack public participation in rule making and fail to require dust 
abatement to protect public health as part of the air pollution 
restrictions. HB 991 seems to contain a loophole in the 
definition of clear cutting by allowing it in a monocultural 
stand. The provision can be abused. 

Tape 2B 
There is no excuse for allowing voluntary damage to these 
resources or a dysfunctional system to continue in lieu of a 
comprehensive forest practices act. He urged action to protect 
Montana's water, fish and wildlife. 

The remainder of Tape 2B was blank. Testimony was culled from 
notes. 

Mr. Jensen said it is government's role to protect Montana's 
resources. Clear cutting destroys the land, water and riparian 
environment through erosion. It must be stopped. He submitted 
testimony from Jeanne-Marie souvigney, Greater Yellowstone 
Coalition. EXHIBIT 10 

Joe Gutkoski, Bozeman landscape architect, supported approval of 
a strong forest practices act. EXHIBIT 11 
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Sherman Janke, Montana Chapter of the Sierra Club, urged the 
committee to combine the three bills into a single forest 
practices act. EXHIBIT 12 

T.H. Crawford, Bozeman rancher, supported HB 971 with proposed 
amendments. EXHIBIT 13 

Tag Rittel, Wolf Creek rancher, testified in support of a bill 
that includes the Department of State Lands. He distributed 
photographs showing damage from clear cuts. EXHIBIT 14-15 

Bill Haskins, The Ecoloqy Center in Missoula, supported HB 991. 
He opposed HB 984 and HB 971, saying they don't go into enough 
detail. 

Tape 3A 
Keith Hammer, Chairman of the Swan View Coalition in Kalispell, 
urged the committee tq combine HB 971 and HB 991. EXHIBIT 16 

Mike Bader, Executive Director of the Alliance for the wild 
Rockies in Missoula, said all three bills fall short. He urged 
the committee to develop a strong forest practices act that 
includes Alliance recommendations. EXHIBIT 17 He submitted 
written testimony on behalf of Bill Cunningham, Missoula 
resident. EXHIBIT 18 

Howie Wolke, Darby resident and outdoor guide, said the process 
has a long way to go. He is angry about what is happening on 
private timber industry lands in Montana. He is angry to see 
entire watersheds denuded, streams smothered with sediment, 
wildlife disappearing and Montana's quality of life being 
destroyed. These three bills are a good start, but strong 
provisions are needed. 

Any bill that is enacted should include a complete ban on clear­
cutting, a 200-foot buffer as proposed by the Alliance for the 
wild Rockies, prohibition of herbicide use, mandatory sustained 
yield of the forest ecosystem on state and private lands, tax 
penalties on private industry for each acre that is not under 
forest cover to encourage reforestation, and criminal penalties 
for violations done in a knowing manner. 

The industry continues to whine about government control and 
private property rights. That is arrogant. He urged the 
Legislature to enact the strongest possible legislation. 

Marilyn Olsen, a Darby resident, registered nurse and wilderness 
backpacking quide and outfitter, supported a strong forest 
practices act to enable habitat recovery. EXHIBIT 19 

Ron Stephens, a resident on the North Fork of Rye Creek, said 
BMPs do not provide a mechanism to demand correction of improper 
logging activities. It took a violation of the Clean water Act 
before anything would be done about the pollution in Rye Creek. 
The case is still unresolved nearly one and a half years after 
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the violation. He described an existing problem with logging 
alongside a tributary of the creek and urged the committee to 
support a forestry practices act. 

Hr. Bradshaw said opponents insist these bills are a SUbstantial 
infringement on people's rights to do what they want on their 
land. Law in this country has never recognized that people have a 
right to do whatever they want on their land. When the effects of 
a person's activities spillover to someone else's land or water, 
that property right has been exceeded. Society has a right to 
exact some kind of price, be it monetary, regulatory or both. 
That is what this act is about. There are enough examples of how 
activities on private land have affected lands and waters far 
beyond the boundaries of that land. Impacts are many and 
expansive. 

The committee previously passed HB 731 to establish stream-side 
management zones. That is a small part of the mosaic. Many other 
things are going on in the forest that have the same kinds of 
detrimental effects. The committee should work with these three 
bills to find an approach to address the rest. He urged support 
in some form. 

Noel Rosetta, a retired forester, said he strongly supports an 
effective forest practices act, possibly a combination of the 
three bills. It is essential to protect Montana's watersheds, 
wildlife, fishing and forest recreation. In the haste to 
liquidate Montana's private forest, thousands of acres of prime 
big-game ranges and many miles of wild trout streams have been 
damaged, some severely. Sediment from logging roads and clear 
cuts are destroying spawning beds. 

Water quality laws and other environmental protections are not 
working. Voluntary observance of the law has not worked. Montana 
is the only state in the Northwest without a working forestry 
practices act. 

Timothy Bechtold, Missoula county resident, said the DSL should 
not be allowed to determine what BMPs are because the agency has 
demonstrated it is incapable of doing it. There has to be more 
people besides government deciding what BMPs are. There should be 
some sort of licensing for foresters so that they can carry out 
BMPs correctly. 

Darcy Tickner, American Wildlands, supported HB 971 with American 
Wildlands recommendations. EXHIBIT 24 She submitted written 
testimony in support of HB 991, EXHIBIT 25, and opposition to HB 
984, EXHIBIT 26. 

steve McCue, Helena attorney, said he is speaking on behalf of 
his family and other cabin owners on Lindbergh Lake in the Swan 
Valley. He generally supports the concept of strong forest 
practices legislation in Montana. He asked the committee to 
remember the slides shown by REP. DOLEZAL. He saw thousands of 
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clear-cut acres. Some photos were taken in the Swan Valley. He 
urged the committee to think about whether that is the kind of 
forest management that should be passed on to future generations 
in Montana. It is time to stop the private marketplace experiment 
the state has been engaged in for the last 100 years and 
introduce reasonable restraints on private timber cutting. 

Mr. wilson urged support of HB 984 and HB 971. There is a 
compelling and immediate need for mandatory BMPs to protect 
Montana's water quality. These bills in some form will create 
that vehicle. 

Valerie Horton, Montana wildlife Federation, supported a forest 
practices act and mandatory BMPs to protect wildlife habitat and 
public forests for future generations. 

Janet Ellis, Montana Audubon Legislative Fund, said she would 
talk to committee members individually about the pluses and 
minuses of the three bills. 

Jeff Juel, Missoula resident, submitted written testimony in 
support of a forest practices act. EXHIBIT 20 

Daniel Funsch, Missoula resident, submitted written testimony in 
support of a forest practices act. EXHIBIT 21 

Dan La Crosse, member of the Lolo-Clearwater Forest Defense group 
and the Alliance for the wild Rockies, submitted written 
testimony in support of a strong forest practices act. EXHIBIT 22 

Jacqueline Cross, Missoula resident, submitted written testimony 
in support of HB 991 and an amended HB 971. EXHIBIT 23 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Bud Clinch, staff forester with the Missoula Logging Association, 
said the association has been involved in Montana's BMP program 
and its efforts have spawned production of a booklet and 
brochure, and numerous workshops. SUbstantial changes have 
occurred with on-the-ground forest practices across Montana. 
While isolated incidents have occurred, loggers, landowners, 
foresters and those in the forest products industry are 
exhibiting unprecedented awareness and sensitivity to the wide 
varieties of resource values, including water quality, wildlife 
habitat and visual concerns. 

Change often occurs slower than most people would like. But 
change that is slow, and is affected by people who feel an 
ownership in that change, is often long-lasting. Montana has 
debated the issue of mandatory forest practices for a number of 
years and the amount of change seems insignificant to some. It is 
unlikely that a regulatory, mandatory forest practices act will 
improve resource protection. Violations will be cited and fines 
assessed. But minimum standards will be met to avoid penalties 
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and will not be at the level to protect resource needs. 

A mandatory forest practices act will provide few things. It 
calls for assessment of a special timber severance tax across all 
ownerships, including private property. The money will finance 
enforcement of regulations, which are aimed at forcing private 
property owners to provide an increasing menu of resource values 
and opportunities to an unrelenting public. The act also will 
assure minimum standards are met sometimes; and in some 
instances, rehabilitation, mitigation and fines may be assessed. 

Mandating management options on private lands will fuel the fire 
over public access to private property. Additional public 
pressure to restrict, govern or eliminate harvest options on 
private lands will create a groundswell of resentment against 
such proponents, recreation advocates and the public. Private 
landowners will become embroiled in adversarial positions. It 
will be loggers versus preservation advocates, landowners versus 
regulatory agencies, and public versus private - all that with no 
assurance of any improved resource management. 

The money should be put to beneficial use. He has been involved 
in cooperative efforts with BMP education. Diverse relationships 
and dialogues have been developed with differing entities. The 
common goal is better awareness, sensitivity and implementation 
of forest practices. The current regulatory approach will erode 
such a cooperative effort and encourage opposing factions to go 
to the regulations for enforcement or to prove they met minimum 
standards, rather than to cooperatively apply site-specific 
solutions for better resource management. 

Industry has demonstrated strong support of solutions to resource 
problems. That is evidenced by the association's lead in BMP 
education, promotion of HB 906 for expansion and funding of 
extension forestry, and the compromise on HB 731. HB 731 is the 
stream-side management act, which would provide mandatory 
enforcement of harvesting practices within a stream-side 
management zone. These acts, plus the association's continued 
commitment to BMP education, promises change in Montana's forest 
practices. He encouraged the committee to weigh these 
considerations before putting faith in a regulatory forest 
practices act. He urged rejection of all three bills. 

James Hill, western Council of Industrial Workers, said he lives 
in Missoula and has worked in the timber industry for 35 years. 
He represents about 1,000 laid-off Champion workers. Section 10 
of HB 971, under penalties, is prohibitive to companies that are 
hard-pressed to log in a proper manner at a cost to be able to 
survive. 

Penalties under section 11 are severe enough to put people out of 
business. section 13 talks about sustained yield. No one knows 
what that means except that there could be a lot of lawsuits by 
concerned groups. This bill addresses one opinion of what 
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The provision for a severance tax under section 14 would be 
detrimental to logging practices and make it harder to get the 
council's members back to work. 

section 6 of HB 984 discusses sustained yield. There needs to be 
a continuous supply of timber to maintain jobs. Section 7 talks 
about civil penalties, which are detrimental to the council's 
members. section 11 discusses the timber severance tax, which 
also is detrimental. 

Section 2 of HB 991 talks about clear cutting. He is not 
advocating clear cutting, but language in this section is 
contrary to what Forest Service practices say. section 3 
prohibits clear cutting on more than 50 percent of a piece of 
land. section 5 talks about enforcement and section 8 specifies 
criminal penalties of up to $10,000 per day and a year 
imprisonment. section 10 talks about the severance tax, which 
would be detrimental to the membership. 

The association is not opposed to a forest management act. It 
opposes particular aspects of these bills. HB 731 is a good bill. 
He urged the committee to look at that legislation as a forest 
management act. 

Lorraine Gillies, Montana Farm Bureau Federation, testified 
against HB 991, and submitted written testimony in opposition to 
HB 971 and HB 984. EXHIBIT 27-29 

Betty swift, a Ravalli county citizen, opposed all three bills. 
She testified against HB 971. EXHIBIT 30 

Glenn Conklin, a private landowner and farmer in the Flathead 
Valley, said he worked as a forester and woods boss for F. H. 
Stoltze Land & Lumber Co. for 20 years. He opposed all three 
bills. EXHIBIT 31 

Tape 3B 
Robert Pfister, Montana society of American Foresters, submitted 
an editorial on forest practices and a special report by the 
society. EXHIBIT 32-33 He said he opposes all three bills but 
shares environmental concerns expressed by proponents. Annual 
hearings on proposed forest practices and the threat of 
legislation have been very effective. Complaints are being heard. 
Changes are taking place. Professional foresters are the best 
people to help companies have conservation consciences. If the 
committee is going to write a forest practices act that has a 
chance of getting through the Legislature, the society would like 
to help develop it with reasonable management and conservation 
philosophy, and to aim it at specific problems rather than try to 
cover everything with one bill. 

Darrell Holzer, Montana state AFL-CIO, concurred with Mr. Hill's 
testimony. He said the labor organization does not object to 
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development of a forest practices act. Local unions responsible 
for negotiating the Lolo-Kootenai wilderness accords also 
recognize the need for ongoing dialogue and action to address 
issues such as sustained yield, responsible clear-cut practices 
and other timber values. The organization was not advised nor 
afforded opportunity to offer advice regarding these bills. Union 
members whose livelihoods depend on sustained harvest of timber 
remain committed to that process. 

Clear-cutting restrictions in HB 991 are too restrictive, 
particularly the 50 percent level. Faced with current market 
conditions and tax implications, these restrictions prohibit 
reopening idle mills and could force closure of other mills. 
Definitions of sustained yield in HB 971 and HB 984 may need 
clarification. It appears no weight is being given to economics, 
communities, taxes and jobs. These are all serious matters that 
need further consideration. The AFL-CIO recommends these bills do 
not pass. 

Paul Tisher, Libby logger, said he is out of work and opposes all 
three bills. EXHIBIT 34 

Paul Brown, Libby logger, opposed all three bills. He said that 
the greater the government control, the greater the resistance by 
the public. Studies show 3 percent of the total sedimentation in 
Montana comes from logging and logging roads. He asked where the 
rest comes from. He asked if HB 971 will effect only loggers or 
other industries. One instance of neglect has been discussed 
repeatedly. For each instance of neglect, there are probably 
thousands of successes. Voluntary BMPs need a chance to work. 
They have been around for only two years. More time is needed to 
get away from old practices. In HB 991, mature stands needs to be 
defined. REP. COHEN talked about the natural setting in the 
Flathead Valley and Big Mountain. The Flathead Valley is the 
biggest clear-cut people can see. 

Scott Wilke, Missoula logger, said Montana has been recognized 
nationally for its safety programs in the timber industry. That 
is due in part to the Montana Logging Association's efforts in 
annual first-aid seminars each spring and Flathead Valley 
Community College's sawyer certification program. Mills are 
asking all contractors to have documented and enforced safety 
plans. This relates to BMPs. 

In November, the organization brought together a small group of 
loggers who met with Bob Logan of the Montana Extension 
Foresters' Office to see if the logging industry could duplicate 
the success it had with safety in a logger certification program. 
The success of the safety program is because workers get to 
participate in its design. Workers are proud of their safety 
record, not because some governmental regulatory body says they 
ought to be safe, but because they are part of the program. The 
same type of program will work with BMPs. He urged the committee 
to oppose all three bills. 
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steve Marks, Clancy landowner, rancher, sawmill operator and 
sportsman, opposed all three bills. He said the bills would take 
away the rights of property owners. If a landowner wants to 
harvest timber, that person will have to write a full 
environmental impact statement (EIS) or a report equivalent to an 
EIS. The voluntary BMP program has rules and guidelines to follow 
and must be given a chance to work. He attended a BMP workshop, 
which showed landowners and loggers how to harvest timber in the 
most environmentally safe way. 

These bills will create a team of bureaucrats and are a nightmare 
for the landowner, logger and wood products industry. HB 971 will 
cost him between $7,000 and $10,000 per year in timber severance 
tax. He does not have a big mill. The money will be gobbled up 
through enforcement of ridiculous laws instead of being used to 
create better forests. This kind of forest practices act will 
result in a continued decline in timber supplies for Montana 
mills. Private landowners won't sell timber if it costs money to 
do so. Regulations and guidelines in this bill will devalue 
private timber in Montana. 

The relationship between landowners and recreation interests will 
be further eroded if these bills pass. Landowners will not 
tolerate further governmental intervention and will lock up their 
lands forever. He urged the committee to find ways to keep 
businesses in Montana, instead of closing them. 

John Hollenback, Montana Association of Conservation Districts, 
opposed the bills. EXHIBIT 3S 

Larry Male, stevensville logger, said the woods workers he 
represents care deeply for the forests of Montana. It is their 
job, their livelihood and in their best interest to handle it 
right. There were 300 participants in voluntary BMPs when they 
were developed in 1989. There were 1,000 the following year. This 
year there are 10,000 copies of a new 36-page BMP booklet due out 
in April. He follows BMPs. The logging community is trying very 
hard to do the job right. He can show clear cuts and seed-tree 
units that are growing up beautifully. He can show other 
procedures that have been followed that left behind viable 
growing forests. 

There are many beautiful places in Montana that should never be 
logged. There are other places that, if it weren't for logging 
roads, no one would ever see the areas because of miles of waist­
high windfall or rough terrain. If it were left unmanaged, it 
would either rot or burn down. These problems can be resolved. 
Neither side is against planting and thinning trees, better 
management and logging methods, and cleaning up an old mess. 
Neither side is against learning from mistakes and doing a better 
job in the future, or education of the public about logging and 
environmental concerns. These laws would create hurdles to jump 
over. He supports voluntary compliance. 
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Tom Milesnick, Montana Stockgrowers Association, said sustained 
yield is money in the bank for a timber owner. The cattle market 
is down. He wants the option of selling some of his timber. It 
must be something that can be done as he goes along and not 
require a two- to three-year permitting process. 

Glen Marx, Natural Resource policy Adviser in the Governor's 
Office, said that on August 31, Gov. Stan stephens spoke to the 
Montana Wood Products Association. In his speech, the governor 
said, "Because the BMPs have been in place for only a short time, 
I support them and they are working. I continue to resist a 
mandatory forest practices act. It is not needed at this time. 
The majority in the industry is complying and those who are not 
are being discovered and being dealt with accordingly." Mr. Marx 
said he would leave a copy of the speech for Mr. Campbell so he 
never misrepresents the governor's words again. 

John Bowdish, Kalispell, said the private forest landowner and 
taxpayer is an endangered species. If these bills are passed, it 
hastens his demise. 

Floyd McCubbins, F. M. Stoltze Land and Lumber Co., submitted 
testimony on behalf of the company, a statement from Rem Kohrt, 
Stoltze sawmill manager at Darby, and Bill Noble, Stoltze logging 
manager at Darby. EXHIBIT 36-38 

Rory Fagenstrom, Cascade rancher, said he is a small landowner. 
He sold about half his timber and takes issue with anyone who 
says he isn't interested in taking care of his land. 

Paul Oken, a small landowner from Plains in the Flathead Valley, 
said he owns and manages 120 acres of timberland. He opposes the 
bills because of the mandatory effects. He manages his land under 
voluntary BMPs and they work fine. 

Lyle Brist, a Libby logging contractor, said people who don't 
believe voluntary BMPs work should just think of it as Operation 
Desert Storm. 

Don Allen, Montana Wood Products Association, said the 
association strongly opposes all three bills. He will detail 
opposition in a statement to the committee. The association is 
strongly committed to continuing voluntary BMPs and adjusting the 
new committee to HB 731. 

John Hansen, Montana Logging Association, opposed all three 
bills. 

Bart Cooper, a Boulder logging contractor, said he has a motto 
that any job worth doing is worth doing right. He submitted 
written testimony. EXHIBIT 39 

Ross MacPherson, Montana East Side Forest Practices Committee 
President, said his members support BMPs to protect water soil 
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and air quality, but oppose these three bills. EXHIBIT 40 

Buck Boles, Montana Chamber of Commerce, opposed the three bills. 
He said many of the proponents who discounted the value of the 
voluntary program said these bills aren't enough. He doesn't 
think anything will satisfy them. 

A representative of A.W. Forest Products in superior, supported 
voluntary BMPs. He opposed all three bills. 

Dave Dennis, a local landowner, said he is tired of losing his 
rights. Supporters of HB 971 will probably be back next session 
asking for legislation to require a permit before a housewife can 
harvest her garden. 

REP. GILBERT submitted a written statement indicating he is a 
strong opponent to all three bills. EXHIBIT 41 

REP. FOSTER said he also would like to be listed as a strong 
opponent to the three bills. 

Ron Johnson, an industrial forester from Bozeman, submitted 
written testimony opposing mandatory BMPs. EXHIBIT 42 

Rod Hanneman of Darby submitted written testimony opposing HB 
971. EXHIBIT 43 

Janet Hanneman of Darby submitted written testimony opposing HB 
971. EXHIBIT 44 

Rich Lane submitted written testimony opposing a mandatory forest 
practices act. EXHIBIT 45 

Michael Atwood, Brand S Lumber in Livinqston, submitted written 
testimony opposing the three bills. EXHIBIT 46 

John Beebe, timberland owner in Libby, submitted written 
testimony opposing mandatory BMPs. EXHIBIT 47 

Questions from committee Members: None. 

Closing by Sponsors: 

REP. MEASURE said there appears to be no middle ground in this 
issue. It is typical of all forest management issues. He is not 
firmly tied to any of the provisions other than to ensure clean 
water in Montana. He appreciates the interests of the private 
landowners and doesn't want to impose restrictions on them. At 
the same time, he doesn't want to allow a private landowner to 
dump sediment into streams. There is a middle ground. If the 
issue were worked on in committee, he believes a bill could be 
developed that would be acceptable to many individuals. Certainly 
it won't please everyone. 
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REP. RANEY told REP. MEASURE it will be up to him, REP. COHEN and 
REP. DOLEZAL to come up with the middle ground. The committee has 
no time. 

REP. DOLEZAL said the hearing was excellent. He extended his 
appreciation to both sides and said this is the kind of bill in 
which there is no middle ground. As the committee tries to 
resolve the issue, it is important to realize timberlands and 
water are being affected. Somewhere along the line, a compromise 
must be reached. Opponents say they are engaging in BMPs. 
Proponents say they are not. Evidence shows BMPs are not being 
followed in certain areas. This is what must be addressed. These 
bills are breaking new ground and forcing everyone to look at 
prevention. They also represent change, which everyone resists. 
These bills provide the tools to work something out that will 
promote the best change for everyone. 

REP. COHEN said this hearing was the best one on the topic in the 
last six years. HB 971 was written intentionally so that 
individuals who are following notification requirements and 
meeting voluntary BMPs will find no changes from present 
practices they engage in now. He praised the Montana Logging 
Association for its workshops. When people's attitudes are 
changed, actions follow. When action is forced, resentment can 
result. Montana has a forest resource that is rapidly 
disappearing. Everyone has an obligation to protect it so that it 
can continue to provide a major source of livelihood for 
Montanans. 

REP. RANEY reminded the sponsors of the tight time frame to move 
the bills out of committee and said they must come forward with 
something that will be acceptable. 

Committee members received a comparison of the three forest 
practices bills. EXHIBIT 48 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: 7 p.m. 

REP: BOB RANEY ,/~y{airman 
/; . ./ 

-V ~ ~~ . 

a~/;u~-,-~~d:?/~ 
LISA FAIRMAN, Secretary 

BR/lf 
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HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE 

ROLL CALL DATE 3-..2./- 9/ 

NAME PRESENT ABSENT EXCUSED 
~ 

REP. MARK O'KEEFE, VICE-CHAIRMAN y 

REP. BOB GILBERT V" 

REP. BEN COHEN V" 
/ 
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DEPARTMENT OF STATE LANDS 

TESTIMONY FOR SENATE BILL 253 

(3:00 pm March 21, 1991 HOUSE NATURAL RESOURCES) 

This proposed legislation would provide the Department and 
the Opencut Operator with additional flexibility in implementing 
hte Montana Open Cut Mining Act in the areas of: 

1. Successful reclamation after reclamation bond forfei-
tures; 

2. Remining areas previously reclaimed; 
3. Reclamation bonding; and 
4. Resolution of Violations of the Open Cut Mining Act 

SECTION 1 

All too frequently, bonds that are forfeited for failure to 
reclaim an opencut mining site, are insufficient to adequately 
restore that affected land to a productive use. Most of the 
bonds that have been forfeited were written a number of years 
ago, and the costs that were adequate then, are now much higher. 
In addition, mining plans may not have been followed such that 
reclamation techniques must be altered to achieve the desired 
post-mine land use, and/or the mined area may have been expanded 
without authorization and bond. 

Funds made available by amending the statute would allow the 
Department ability to contribute sufficient money to a project 
for a complete reclamation job. 

In addition, certain operations are located in harsh envir­
onments, or create very harsh conditions that make reclamation 
extremely difficult. The Department would like to conduct small 
research projects to determine optimum species selection, and 
reclamation methods, on some of these sites instead of requiring 
the operator to gamble on specific species or methods over the 
entire affected area just to have them fail, and return to try 
again. 

SECTION 2 

It is not uncommon for an operator to expend considerable 
funds and resources to reclaim mined sites, only to discover that 
another party has gone back in andredisturbed the area and de­
stroyed the reclamation just completed. Many times, this re­
entry into a site is done without benefit of topsoil salvage, and 
almost always without regrading, retopsoiling, or seeding. 



The amendment proposed would ensure that mining in completed 
reclamation would be done in an acceptable manner such that it 
could again be reclaimed. 

SECTION 4 

Most surety companies are now unwilling to write reclamation 
bonds if the applicant does not currently hold a bond, or the 
area applied for is not being utilized in conjunction with a 
larger project that is also bonded. The other forms of bonding 
that are acceptable by statute are cash, property, and Certifi­
cates of Deposit. Too frequently, these forms are not available 
to an applicant either. If an applicant cannot furnish an ac­
ceptable bond, then the state is unable to enter into a Mined 
Land Reclamation Contract, and the site applied for cannot be 
mined. The Department is currently reviewing an application that 
is facing that very problem, and unless alternative bonding is 
approved, we will be required by statute to deny the application. 

SECTION 5 

Current sections that address penalties and enforcement for 
violations of the Opencut Mining Act require the Department to 
sue, through the Attorney General, for recovery of civil penal­
ties, without benefit of an informal hearing, and therefore cre­
ating the potential for requiring the action to go before dis­
trict court. 

Changes proposed in those sections would allow an operator 
the opportunity for an informal hearing to discuss the violation, 
and if not satisfied with the results, request a formal hearing. 
If still not satisfied with the decision, they could request 
jUdicial review. 

These changes would simplify court civil penalty procedures 
for both the operators and the department by limiting the court 
review to an administrative record. 

The Department of state Lands respectfully requests your 
support of the proposed amendments. 



DRAFT 
Amendments to senate Bill No. 425 

Third Reading Copy 

Requested by senator Grosfield 
For the Committee on Natural Resources 

1. Page 4, line 2. 
Following: "." 

Prepared by Paul sihler 
March 21, 1991 

EXHIBIT __ d---­
DATE 3-d 1- q ( 
~LldS-

Insert: ", but may be renewed once for up to 10 years" 

2. Page 4, line 16. 
Following: ",.." 
Insert: "Upon receiving notice of q lease renewal" the department 

shall notify other appropriators potentially affected by the 
lease and shall allow 30 days for submission of new evidence 
of adverse effects to other water rights. A lease 
authorization is not required for a renewal unless an 
appropriator other than an appropriator described in 
SUbsection (2) (i) submits evidence of adverse effects to his 
rights that has not been considered previously. If new 
evidence is submitted, a lease authorization must be 
obtained according to the requirements of 85-2-402." 

3. Page 5, line 10. 
strike: "measuring" 

4. Page 5, line 14. 
Following: "board" 
strike: "and" 
Insert: "," 
Following: "commission" 
strike: "a" 
Insert: ", and water policy committee an annual" 

5. Page 5, line 15. 
Following: "December 1" 
strike: ", 1991" 
Insert: "of each year" 

6. Page 5, line 19. 
Following: "December 1" 
strike: ", 1991" 
Insert: "of any year" 

7. Page 5, line 25. 
strike: "1992." 
Insert: "1998" 
strike: "1995" 
Insert: "1999" 

1 SB042501.APS 



8. Page 6, line 1. 
strike: ")" 
Insert: "i and 

(4) This section does not create the right for a person to 
bring suit to compel the renewal of a lease that has expired." 

9. Page 6, line 20. 
Page 7, line 2. 
strike: "1995" 
Insert: "1999" 

10. Page 6, line 22. 
Page 7, line 8. 
strike: "1995" 
Insert: "1999" 

11. Page 7. 
Following: line 2 
Insert: 

"NEW SECTION. section 7. Appropria.tion. There is 
appropriated to the department of fish, wildlife, and parks 
$22,500 from the federal special revenue fund and $7,500 from the 
state special revenue fund provided for in 87-1-601(1) to lease 
existing water rights as provided in 85-2-436(2) (a) for the 
biennium ending June 30, 1993. 
Renumber: subsequent sections 

12. Page 7. 
Following: line 8 
Insert: 

"NEW SECTION. section 8. Effective date. [This act] is 
effective upon passage and approval." 

2 SB042501.APS 
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Amendments to sa 425 
Submitted by the Montana Wildlife Federation 

Page 4, line 1 

Strike "(e) The lease may .... lO years..!.." 

Page 6 line 13 

after "designate" 

strike "no more than E!:I!m 10 " 

Page 6, line 15 

strike "If the department ..... section." 



EXHIBIT :t .. _ 
DATE 3-a,\ -_9 l 
eSDy~~_ 

Mr. Chairman members of the committee, my name is Scott 
Snelson and I am speaking on behalf of the over 6500 
members of the Montana Wildlife Federation. 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. As far as the 
citizens that make up the Montana Wildlife Federation 
are concerned, existing water law make a mockery of the 
fact that water is a public resource. Unlike all other 
public resources, water in Montana, is for all practical 
purposes, controlled by less than 5% of Montanans. 

The Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks estimates 
that nearly every year, over 2500 miles of Montana 
streams go dry because of water withdrawals. And unless 
you own a water right there's not a single thing you can 
do about it and a person can not hold a water right if 
she wants to leave it in the stream for fish. 

Because of existing Montana Water Law, the 95% of us 
don't own water rights are for all practical purposes, 
ignored in the decision making process regarding how our 
water ought to be managed. 

That wrong, it's unfair and this bill continues to treat 
us, those people that want to keep water in our streams, 
as second class citizens. 

The original instream flow study has been a flop, not a 
single drop of water has continued to flow in any stream 
because of its passage. The sportspeople of this state 
are out a great deal of money trying to obtain one of 
these leases, wi th its myriad of bureaucratic roadblocks 
that do not exist for any other use of water, and we've 
got little to show for it. 

Mr. Chairman, we do support the amendments offered by 
Mr. Bradshaw in that they bring us closer to what ought 
to be, But they do not get us to where we need to be. 
What this state needs is water laws that treat all 
Montanans, irrigator and fisherman, farmer and floater 
as equals in the allocation of our water. 

SB 425 is merely an expensive band-aid approach who's 
cost will be borne by sportspeople with no guarantee 
that there will be any long term benefit. Restricting 
instream flow interests to leasing alone is like giving 
us a sewing needle to change a flat tire. Especially 
considering that the state has given diverters of water 
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an entire tool box full of tools, a jack and a heated 
garage for nearly 100 years. 

While it appears to be too late this session to pass 
legislation that will allow all Montanans to stand as 
equals before the states water trough, we hope that you 
will amend this bill to allow FWP to obtain many more 
water leases than 10 and allow the leases to extend to 
the same extent that we allow all other water uses. 

I've passed out to you some amendments that I think will 
achieve that end and the citizens of the Montana 
Wildlife Federation would appreciate your consideration. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 



SB 425 
March 21, 1991 

EXHIBJT_ 5 
DATE-. 2> -;? \- Of I 
lta~ Llo>S 

Testimony presented by Pat Graham, Dept. of Fish, wildlife & Parks 
to House Natural Resources committee 

Despite our best effort to obtain water leases, our department has 
met with only limited success. This bill proposes to address some 
of the limitations in the original water leasing legislation. SB 
425 extends the leasing study for 2 years, increases the number of 
eligible streams from 5 to 10, provides the board the ability to 
switch stream designations and increases the term of lease to 10 
years. 

The current law limits our department to a lease of no longer than 
4 years with a renewal for up to 10 years if the legislation does 
not sunset. The limitations on the term of the lease have been an 
issue in our negotiations with water right holders. For example, 
one of the leasing opportunities we are currently pursuing involves 
construction of an irrigation pipeline and leasing the conserved 
water. The term of lease is a particular problem in circumstances 
like this where it may take more than 20 years to pay the costs of 
the water development project through a lease arrangement and a 
long-term commitment cannot be made. 

You have before you amendments to SB 425 which would extend the 
term of the leasing program to 1999 and provide the option of a 10 
year lease extension. These amendments would provide the 
opportunity to enter into a lease where a long term commitment is 
needed to address project financing. We believe this will help us 
enter into water leasing agreements that might otherwise be 
unavailable because of the lease restrictions in the existing law 
and those contained in SB 425. 

I have also attached an amendment that we proposed in the Senate 
which would address more specifically the problem with helping 
finance water conservation projects through this program. In 
combination with the other amendment, it would greatly improve our 
flexibility. 

While SB 425 is a step toward addressing some of the inherent 
difficulties in the water leasing legislation, it is only a small 
step, and additional streamlining of this legislation will be 
needed in the future. As water leasing demonstrates its value as 
a tool for improving instream flows, and that leasing can be 
accomplished without adversely affecting other uses, the statutes 
must be streamlined to take full advantage of the concept. 

After studying water leasing for 2 years, we do not feel that the 
process merits the concern that is often expressed. However, it is 
clear that its full potential will not be realized without the 
cooperation of the organized agricultural community. 



1. Page 4, line 2. 

AMENDMENT TO SB 425 
INTRODUCED (WHITE) COPY 

Following: "years" 
strike: "."' 
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Insert ", except that a lease of water made available from the 
development of a water conservation or storage project is not 
restricted in length of term. 



Amendments to senate Bill No. 303 
Third Reading Copy 

For the Committee on Natural Resources 

1. Page 4, line 22. 
Following: "WILL" 

March 19, 1991 

strike: "ADVERSELY AFFECT" 

2. Page 4, line 23. 
Following: "ill" 
Insert: "adversely affect" 

3. Page 5, line 1. 
Following: ".!Jil." 
Insert: "cause sUbstantial harm to" 

4. Page 5, line 3. 
Following: "." 

EXHIBIT to 
DATE 3- ~ 1-9.-' -
• sSt ~o~_ 

Insert: "For purposes of this subsection, substantial harm means 
at least a documented 10% increase in annual capital and 
operating costs for wastewater treatment." 

5. Page 10, lines 9 and 10. 
Following: "H.I.LL" on line 9 
strike: "ADVERSELY AFFECT" 

6. Page 10, line 11. 
Following: "ill" 
Insert: "adversely affect" 

7. Page 10, line 13. 
Following: "UNUSABLE" 
strike: "FOR ITS PRIOR USE" 

8. Page 10, line 14. 
Following: ".!Jil." 
Insert: "cause sUbstantial harm to" 

9. Page 10, line 16. 
Following: "." 
Insert: "For purposes of this subsection, sUbstantial harm means 
at least a documented 10% increase in annual capital and 
operating costs for wastewater treatment." 

10. Page 17, lines 4 and 5. 
Following: "H.I.LL" on line 4 
strike: "ADVERSELY AFFECT" 

11. Page 17, line 6. 
Following: "ill" 
Insert: "adversely affect" 



12. Page 17, line 8. 
Following: "UNUSABLE" 
strike: "FOR ITS PRIOR USE" 

13. Page 17, line 9. 
Following: ".!Jll." 
Insert: "cause sUbstantial harm to" 

14. Page 17, line 11. 
Following: "." 

ex, l.a 
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Insert: "For purposes of this subsection, SUbstantial harm means 
at least a documented 10% increase in annual capital and 
operating costs for wastewater treatment ... 



• Stone Container Corporation 

Contalnorbonrd and Paper Division 

M~rch 21, 1991 

Chair~an Bob Raney and Members of the 
HOuse Ne.tur~l Resources committee 

p ',. 

EXHIBIT . - 7 
DATE 3-;{l-9 I 

Missoula Mill rm SR:> ~ 

Mullan Road 
Drawer 0 
Missoula. Montana 59806-4707 

406 626·-1015, 

Department of Natural Resourc~s and Conservation 
lS20 East 6 Avenu~ 
Helena, MT 59620 

Dear Chairman Raney and Members of the 
House Natural Resource5 committee: 

stone Contain~r corporation operates a large pulp and paper mill 
near Missould, Montand, which produces about 1.900 tons ot 
line::board per day and employs over 700 people. The treated 
wa~tewater from this mill must be processed by direct discharge or 
percolation into the Cld.rk Fork River while meeting some very 
strict water quality regulations. The toughest standard that the 
mill must meat is a color standard which only allows the background 
river color to be increased by five color units. This requirement 
also forces the mill to store effluent during the summer, fall and 
winter which is then discharged during the spring. 

Under average river flow conditions, the mill has been able to 
process its · ..... aste water and scill comply with all of its permitted 
reqt::irements. However, under low flow condi tiona, the color 
standard prevente the complete emptying of the storage ponds. 

As a resul t of the above situation, any application for a new 
permit to beneficially use water in the Upper Clark Fork River 
Basin could potentially impact our ability to maintain water 
quality. Applications which result in a consumption ot water which 
would otherwise flow down the river, have the potential to increase 
the number of color violations that can be attributed to stone's 
diacharge. 

Stone Containe~ would like to go on record as supporting Senate 
bill *303 which would require the Department of Natural Resources 
~nd Conservation to con$id~r the impacts ot new applications on the 
holder of a discharge permit. 

Thank you. 

Respectfully submitted, 

sp 



Summary, HB 991 
Rep. Ed Dolezal 

Statement of Intent: Directs the Board of Land Commissioners to 
adopt regulations that protect water quality, and maintain the scenic and 
visual qualities of forest lands. The Board shall prohibit clearcutting 
except in monotypic stands of timber and shall consult with federal, state 
and private forestry officials in drafting the regulations. 

Sec. 1. Title: Montana Forests for the Future Act 

Sec. 2. Clearcutting is defined. 

Sec. 3. C:earG~rtjng is :rcnibited :n mixed conifer timber s:ar.cs. it is 
allowed in monotypic stands such as lodgepole pine. 

Sec. 4. Directs the Board to adopt rules to implement this act. 

Sec. 5. Civil penalties: violators are subject to a civil penalty of $10,000 
and they shall forfeit the value of the timber harvested illegally. 

Sec. 6. Authorizes the Department to serve a violator with a compliance 
order with specific conditions on how and when they must comply. 

Sec. 7. The Department may seek a permanent or temporary injunction to 
restrain the violator. 

Sec. S. Allows for criminal penalties: willful or negligent violators are 
subject to a fine not to exceed $10,000 for each violation or imprisonment 
of not more than one year, or both. 

Sec. 9. Creates a forest practices enforcement account. 

Sec. 10. Establishes a severance tax of 15 cents per 1,000 bd. ft. of 
timber cut. Tax is deposited in the enforcement acount. 

Sec. 11. More definitions for the taxation sections of the bill. 

Sec. 12. Requires the severance tax to be paid quarterly. 

Secs. 13-20. Provide direction on specifics of tax assessment, 
collection and payment. 



Sponsor's proposed amendments, HB 991 
March 21, 1991 
House Natural Resources Committee 

Page 2, line 22 
add: (4) "Person" means the owner of the forest product or products 
subject to regulations adopted by the Board under this act. 
Renumber subsequent sections. 

Page 3, line 3 
following "." 
add: This prohibition does not apply to activities regulated under 
Title 82, MeA." 

Page 3, line 9 
following ". '. strike "Each day :::f violation" 

Page 3, line 10 
strike "constitutes a separate vioation." 

Page 5, line 1 
following "$10,000" 
strike "for each day of violation" 

Page 5, line 4 
following "$20,000" 
strike "for each" 

Page 5, line 5 
strike: "day of violation" 



~ Greater Yellowstone Coalition 
l;' EV! 'l81T (0 

Rep. Bob Raney, Chairman 
Natural Resources Committee 
Capitol Station 
Helena, MT 59620 

Dear Rep. Raney: 

March 20,1991 

"'II I ______ _ 

DATE.. 3 -a.l-ct[ 

HB.. 971; 9g't. I qCjL 

The Greater Yellow::;tone Coalition would like to express its support for 
proposed forest practices legislation. We understand there are three bills that will 
be heard in your committee on March 21, and would like your consideration of the 
following provisions for inclusion in any bill that is passed by your committee. 

* Mandatory, enforceable best management practices, including penalties 
for non-compliance, and adequate funding for enforcement 

It is clear that voluntary best management standards have not been 
successful, as indicated by the 1990 state audit of best management practices. 
This is particularly the case where high risk BMF's - those most important for 
protecting watersheds - are involved, with only about half of the high risk BMP's 
in the audits meeting requirements, and slightly more than half providing 
adequate protection. One of the major problems noted was stream crossing 
design resulting in sediment discharge. 

The report noted that the 1990 audits generally resulted in lower ratings 
than those of previous audits, suggesting the trend is not towards improved 
BMF's as we would have hoped after the promises last session by industry that 
voluntary BMF's were adequate. Additionally, the 1990 audits found a higher 
percentage of sites with major departures and impacts than previous audits, and 
8. fillch higher Bverage number of P.1f1jor i!I'_pQ.~~~ D'?r site tnpn e~1r1i!?!' :yuc1!ts. 
Clearly, voluntary BlVIP's are not working. 

Enforceable rules, and penalties for non-compliance, go hand-in-hand with 
legislated BMP's. Without these provisions, BMP's will have no teeth, and the 
resources we are trying to protect will suffer. This includes adequate funding for 
consultation, monitoring and enforcement, which most appropriately should 
come from the industry developing the resource as a cost of doing business. 

* Require management for sustained yield on state forests 

In order to encourage the biological productivity of our state lands and 
protect our watersheds, wildlife and recreational economies, we must recognize 
the need for sustained yield of merchantable timber from state lands. It is the 
only way we can protect our resources, while at the same time ensuring a 
sustainable supply of timber to our forest products industries. Without this 
sustained yield requirement, we are encouraging overcutting and the destruction 

P () Rnv 1 ~7.1 • RlWpmltn Mnntltnlt "Q771 • (406) 586-1593 • FAX (406) 586-0851 
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of forest resources, leading inevitably to the elimination of many of our forest-
dependent industries, including timber, recreation, and tourism. 

* Revise BMP's to address certain resource needs not adeQuately protected under 
current provisions: 

Old growth forests have been heavily harvested on private lands, so that 
what remains is largely located on federal and state lands, giving impetus to the 
need to protect effective old growth on private lands. There is substantial 
difference between protecting old growth, and maintaining effective old growth. 
Effective old growth is necessary to maintain biological diversity, characterized by 
a rich assemblage of wildlife and flora species. These species include cavity­
nesting birds, and certain indicators for old growth, such as the goshawk, 
pileated woodpecker and pine marten. vVe support standards and Bl\iP's for 
protecting effective old growth. 

Clearcutting, while perhaps the least costly method of harvesting trees, can 
have severe site-specific and cumulative impacts on watersheds, big game cover, 
regeneration potential, soils and other resources. It can be very objectionable to 
recreational users and residents because of the visual impacts. Clearcutting 
should be restricted to reflect these impacts. 

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on these forest practices bills, 
and request your consideration of these concerns. 

Sincerely, 

~?s~~1-
rogram Assistant 
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TESTIMONY OF SHERMAN H. JANKE 

0/\ ! ::: __ .3-!-.;1.1 ;: q / 

'-; 8 ____ q7 '-r-qg t{ ct '9. I 
• I 

concerning House Bills 971, 984, and 991 
before the House Natural Resources Committee, 21 March 1991 

Chairman Raney and members of the committee: 

My name is Sherman H. Janke; I reside in Bozeman where I am a self-employed 
businessman, with substantial investments in Montana bonds. This testimony 
is being offered on behalf of the Montana Chapter of the Sierra Club, which 
chapter I serve as national Council delegate and as Headwaters Group Chair. 

In recognition of lon~-standin~ need, the chapter stron~ly supports the con­
cept of state forest practice legislation. However, instead of supporting any 
one of the bills before you, we urge that first you combine the best features 
of these measures into a single bill, and then add build upon the result, in 
order to obtain truly progressive and forward-looking legislation. Examples: 

We support: 
Protection of in-stream water quality, as for example by ••• 
The prohibition of clear-cutting on excessively steep slopes, and 
The maintenance of harvest-free zones along stream banks 
The prohibition of clear-cutting in mixed conifer stands 
Minimizing construction of new roads 
Closure of logging roads which have served their purpose 
Mandatory reforestation 

Leaving at least 20% of old-growth (sometimes called ancient forests) 
in any area considered for timber harvest, and doing so in some cases by 
leaving intact drainages, so as to maintain biodiversity, scenic and 
esthetic values, and maximum water quality in those drainages 

A requirement for sustainable (not necessarily "sustained"--there is a 
difference) yield management 

A specific time frame requirement for the formulation of best management 
practices; an open-ended process will permit continued resource damage 

A timber severence tax level sufficient to fund on-site inspection, before 
during, and after harvest, and to fund other enforcement procedures, as 
well as the initial process of formulating best management practices. 
(Our information is that in states which have enacted state forest 
practices legislation, such as Oregon and Washington, to the extent 
that the process has failed, it has done so because of insufficient 
funding for enforcement.) We tend therefore to favor the higher tax 
levels set forth in these three bills. 

Notification of the Department of State Lands prior to the commencement 
of harvesting activities 

Substantial criminal penalties for non-compliance 

We strongly oppose reliance upon voluntary compliance with a set of alleg~ 
bP.st management practices which in themselves may be inadequate (as for exam-
ple simply reporting proposed or actual harvested VO~ieSI. / / (1 ~ 

JI.!}~71(~ 



T. Crawford Enterprises 

C~ Ranches 

Chairman Raney, Members of the House of Representatives Natural 
Resources Committee .... 

I would like to go on record in support of H.B. 971 with serious 
qualifications. There are omissions, which are not likely to be 
corrected in any subsequent bill and therefore I urge you not to 
pass H.B. 971 without including the following: 

Timber cutting in riparian zones cannot be allowed, as our water 
quality is a great part of the quality of life in Montana. 

A maximum road allowance must be established, and I suggest from 
one-half to three-quarters of a mile per section, depending on 
steepness of terrain and soil types. 

There also needs to be some minimum percentage of "Old Growth" 
left unharvested to maintain biological diversity and something 
more than minimum viable populations of indigenous wildlife 
species. Thirty percent "Old Growth" might be adequate per 
drainage. 

Thank you for this opportunity to testify. 

/;(fl- {i:-/r~-
T.H. Crawford 
1 West Main 
Bozeman, MT 59715 

1 West Main St. • Bozeman, MT 59715 • (406) 585-9333 



BLACKTAIL RANCH 
TAGRITTEL 

Tag Rittel, Inc. 
Wolf Creek, Montana 59648 

Phone: 406-235-4330 SANDRA RENNER 

SEMINARS-RETREATS-REUNIONS-RANCH VA CA TIONS-MUSEUM-CA VERN-PAINT HORSES-HUNTING 

Larch 21, 1991 

Ch.:Jirr::an Bob rtane;r a.r.d. COr:L'T!ittee Nembers, 

I o~m a ranch on the e~st front of the divide, just e~st of Rogers Pass. 
This Area h3.s a history of being dry. It ta.kes years for a forest to grow. [[t 
is a mixture of D~ugl~s fir on the north T.o:nt~ins sides. Lod~e pole pine on 
the tors and Pondorosa pine through out the area. A old burn on the head waters 
of the South Fork of the Dearborn burnt out in the 1920' s. There is no timber 
on it tcX"by. Our ar'3a h,'1s high winds, the soil shallow and rocky. Extra care 
.3.:;'1 ",00;) m,1.narement is a must in this frent area. 

I h~ve read all three bills, HB 971, HE ~84, and HB 991. If you took all 
three and made one bill, you would still be missing a very important part that 
has to be included. As I see it all three bills relate to privately owned 
forest lan~s. I have proof that· its about ti'T'e some one took a carefull look at 
wh-'!c is ha~paning to our state lands. How can you ask the private land owner 
to clean his act up, When the state of Montana is doing a job that land owners 
viouldn't think of. 

I am passjng pictures taken on a sch001 section next to my ranch. I .. ant 
,',"')u to look very carefully as you see roads cut into steep mountain sides, clear 
~uts with piles of trees just bulldozed into heap. No regard to enviorment or 
;:ltel' shed. No ~.tes bars, so called seed trs8S blown ove», and a lovely crop 
of knapp we~~ that is scattering over this mess onto private land. 

Is there no rules, laws, or regUlations on the state? The ~tate Dept. of 
Lands reust live by the same laws and rules they place on the private forest 
lands. 

This isn't the only state land that hsve recievad this thoughtless a:)use . 
. t._YH!ther tract of land to the north of this sch('ol secticn was lc.:r:;-:Gd also. .--t.oad 
cut thr0u~h a rock pile, no Wtiter bars, and knar'p weed~ Right now, there is 
more hnd owned by the state to the east, up little Wolf Creek getting the Same 
t,rA<\ trwnt. 

I ?01 a.skinfI th~t in Making a good bill for forest lands, Lets not forF'et 
to ir:.c11:de t1:e .::ibte Dept. of Lands in any bill made today. 

W' ~, ~ ,..,. ..". 
,.'~ "~I 'rt '[1 'n 
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• ,,1DltIJ13 ID[JIIDD (I[]IJ]tLtnrlJaEI • 
PO 80x 1901. K.1tspell. MT 59901 

March 21 , 1991 

Bob Raney-Chairman 
House Natural Resources Committee 
capitol Stat10n 
Helena, MT 59620 

RE: Hear1ng on Montana Forest Practices Acts. 

Deer Mr. Reney; 

Ple8S81nclude this letter 1n the formal record 1n the above matter. Hav1ng read House Bms 
971, 984 and 991, we submit the following comments. 

The time for mandatory and enforceable minimum management requfrements for Montana 
forests has come. The conscientious loggers and landmanagers of Montana have nothing to fear 
from reasonable management pract1ces becoming law, with strict penalties for their violation. 
No longer can Montanans sft by and watch the degradation of our environment by those who short 
cut environmental safeguards. Indeed, a strong Montana forest practices act willevel the 
play1ng f1eld 1n order that the careless logger no longer has a competat1ve adVantage over the 
careful logger. 

While House Bms 971 and 991 have numerous positive attributes, these positive pOints from 
each b111 must be strengthened and combined into a final Act. In this regard, we w111 highlight 
some of the pos1tive paints that need to be 1ncluded 1n f1nallegislat10n. 

1. Best Management Practices must not only be made mandatory and subject to penalt1es for 
their violat10n, they must be expanded beyond protection of water qual1ty and include minimum 
management requirements for numerous other resources, 1ncluding: 

e. Riperien zones end wetlends - en edequete protective zone where ell cutting is 
prohibited must be required around and along these most essential wl1dlffe habitats and 
corridors. 

b. Old growth forest - a minimum retention standard of 20:g old growth forest in each 
hydrologic drainage must be included, along with adequate def1nit10ns of old growth and 
further reqUirements regard1ng the distr1bution of old growth forest. . 

c. Road closures - a maximum allowable open road density of 0.5 mile of open road per 
SQuare mile of land must be instituted in order to limit the effects of open roads on 
numerous wl1dl1fe spec1es. 1nclud1ng b1g game. Areas over wh1ch a g1ven open road 
density 1s calculated should not exceed 5,000 acres in order to be in keeping with 
wildl1fe behavior and the research which gave rise to the assessment of open road 
densit1es. 
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d. Slash burning - alternatives to slash burning must be pursued ·1n order to l1mit air 
pollution and to maintain adequate down and dead woody material required by numerous 
species. This will help in maintaining biological dlversity in harvested areas. 

e. Visual Quality - criteria for maximum acceptable changes to the visual appearance of 
the landscape must be established and adherence to them made mandatory. 

f. Forest cover - minimum standards for the maintenance of hiding and thermal cover 
must be established based on sound biology and adherence to these standards made 
mandatory. ' 

g. Reforestat10n and s1te preparation - m1n1mum standards for adequate restock1ng and 
sol1 scarification must be estab lished to achieve adequate reforestation. control the 
spread of noxious weeds. and prevent the destruction of 1mportant wildlife foods which 
may be elfminated or Significantly reduced through excessive scarification. 

2. The Act must require that the wr1t1ng of the regulat10ns and m1n1mum management 
reqUirements be accomplished in a time period of less than one year. 

3. The proh1bit1on of clearcutt1ng 1n HB 991 must be extended to proh1b1t even-aged 
management of any kind. This s1ngle prOVision would do much to either aid in the achievement 
of the minimum management requirements listed above or obviate the need for them. 

4. We f1nd the penalties and fines for violations of HB 971 to be too weak and ask that penalties 
and fines more on the order of HB 991 be included 1n f1nalleg1slat10n. 

5. We support the higher timber severence tax of HB 971 ($1.50/MBF) in order to fund more 
effect lve forest pract1ces and, enforcement programs. 

6. We fully support requirements for the manaoement for sustained yield. We must insist, 
however. that sustained yield be defined in terms of sustaining the forest ecosystem. not the 
volume of wood fiber produced from forests cover ted to tree farms. Again. this provision and 
definition would go far in either ach1eving or obviating the need for the min1mum management 
requirements listed above:' . 

We greatly apprec1ate thls,opportunttY.to comment on forest pract1ces 1n Montana. 

Sincerely. 
/ ' / .' " ~~ ___ ._._t _-" 

Keith J. Hammer 
Cha1rman 



Idaho Montana Wyoming Oregon Washington Alberta British Columbia 

Alliance for the Wild Rockies 
Box 8731 Missoula, Montana 59807 • 406-721-5420 

Testimony Before the Montana 
House of Representatives Committee 
on Natural Resources Regarding House 
Bills 991» 971» and 984. 

My name is Mike Bader, and I reside in Missoula. I represent 
the Alliance for the Wild Rockies as executive director. The 
Alliance consists of 109 member organizations and businesses, and 
1, 000 individual members. 

We are organized as a non-profit corporation in the state of 
Montana for the purposes of protecting biological diversity, 
wildlife, wilderness, wildland ecosystems, ancient forests, 
recreational opportunities, and associated amenity values. We 
have several concet::ns regarding the proposed bills on forest 
practices within the' state of Montana. 

Our organization, and myself personally have been witness to 
incredible abuses resulting from logging activity. These abuses 
have taken place on state, private, and federal lands. Major 
abuses include clearcutting of massive areas resulting in excessive 
soil erosion, reduction in wildlife habitat effectiveness, reduction 
in reforestation potential, and loss of scenic viewsheds. Associated 
roadbuilding has led to serious soil erosion and sediment deposition 
in streams, impacting fisheries and water quality. Poor road 
design and construction have also led to serious water quality 
violations. Excessive open road densities have serious effects on 
elk populations and many other species, including ecological 
specialists and old-growth dependent species like, goshawk, fisher, 
pine marten, lynx, pileated woodpeckers, voles, and owls, not to 
mention federally protected threatened and endangered species 
such as grizzly bear, caribou, and gray wolf. 

While all three bills before us today are what we feel is an 
important step in the right direction, all three fall short in 
several areas for what we feel is needed to adequately regulate 
logging activity. A positive step would be to take the best of all 
three bills and pass one good solid forest practices act for 
Montana. Decent legislatiolftwould include: . '-J printed on recycled paper 
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1) A ban on clearcutting in all stands and forest habitat 
types, regardless of age or species.- Clearcutting means the 
removal. of all standing trees over the geographic area being 
sUbjected to logging activity. Seed tree cuts are basically a two­
stage c1earcut, and we count this silvicultural treatment as a 
clearcut. 

2) Best management practices must be defined within the 
legislation. Leaving this job up to the Department of State Lands 
will result in more foot-dragging, and delay of decent forest 
practices. Mandatory BMPs should be developed no later than 
August 1, 1991. 

3) Any committee established to develop BMPs must have 
representatives of conservation organizations. It should also have 
at a minimum a wildlife biologist, fisheries biologist, soil scientist, 
and old-growth forest expert. and h'fi'(ol~,~t- • 

. 4) Plenty of information is currently available in the scientific 
literature regarding open road densities. An open road density 
standard of O. 5 to '0 . 75 miles of open road per square mile 
should be in the legislation now. State Lands should not be 
allowed to wiggle around on this issue. 

5)Old growth forest resources are mentioned in the proposed 
bills, but are not given the weight they deserve. A retention 
standard of 20% old growth per drainage should be included in 
the legislation. Biological diversity is dependent on such a 
retention program. 

6) Penalties for violations must be substantial. One bill calls for 
$10,000.00 fines. We agree with this figure. 

7) :A Citizen suit provision must be included in legislation, 
including the right to seek injunctions. 

8)Current ecological research must not only be considered, but 
should be incorporated into legislation. 

9)A timber severance tax figure of $1.50 per thousand board 
feet seems reasonable and should,·,be" in the legislation. The 
purposes of these funds contained in H. B. 971 are sound. 

10)Logging must be banned within riparian areas.' A 
streamside buffer of at least' 200 feet where logging is banned 

~ •• < ~ 

should be included in the legislation. 



Thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony. 

Respectfully submitted this 21st day of March, 1991. 

7f1Z~ 
Mike Bader 
executive director 



WILD WINDS 

BILL CONNINGHAM 
15990 MILL CREEK ROAD 
FRENCHTOWN, MT 59834 

(406) 626-5646 

EXHIBIT __ ,_g_-=-­
DATE 3-~1-C} I 
HB q-, \ ):tf5t.f,. tq;LL 

STATEMENT BY BILL 'CUNNINGHAM ON THE PROPOSED MONTANA FOREST PRACTICES 
ACT, HB-971 FOR INCLUSION IN THE MARCH 21, 1991 HOUSE NATURAL RESOURCES 
COMMITTEE HEARING RECORD. 

As a professional forester who has worked and traveled extensively 
throughout Montana's forests for more than 30 years I am firmly 
convinced that Montana urgently needs a strong enforceable forest 
practices act. Serious environmental problems from inappropriate 
and damaging logging and roading are well documented. The economic 
cost to tourism alone in terms of lost or diminished amenity and 
recreational values is immeasurable. 

I feel that HB 971 provides a starting point for the kind of tough 
legislation that is really needed. I support and recommend the 
following changes to the bill: 

--Statutory rules that are clearly defined and enforceable. We 
simply cannot wait for DSL to design the standards that are already 
available and neede~. 

--the bill should provide for a m1n1mum 20% per drainage old-growth 
habitat retention to maintain biological diversity and health. 

--the bill should clearly define and enforce open road density 
standards at no more than .75 miles of open road per section in 
order to maintain a 70% "habitat effectiveness" for elk and other 
wildlife. The.90 standard employed on the Gallatin National Forest 
would be better yet. 

--Montana's most precious resource is water. The bill should provide 
clear quantitative standards for protecting riparian zones for 
wildlife, water quality and fisheries. 

I request that this statement be made a part of the official 
hearing record. Tha you for your consideration of my concerns. 
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American Wildlands· 
127 W. Main, Suite I, Bozeman, Montana 59715 
(406) 586-8175 

Testimony for HB #971 

EXHIBIT 02# -
DATE..i3-d 1 :: .. q )._--
uB ("')--"\, .... _­.u- -::r: -_Ll-- .. 

My name is Darcy Tickner. I am the Program Director for the Northern Rockies 
office of American Wildlands, a national conservation organization. We commend Ben 
Cohen for the introduction of this bill. We support the establishment of mandatory BMPs, 
notification of forestry practices, provisions for enforcement and penalties, management for 
sustained yield, and the creation of a timber severance tax. While we do support HB 
#971, American Wildlands does have several problems with the bill as it is currently 
written. 

First of all, we'd like to see the bill include a provision that allows for public input 
in the determination for onsite consultation. Hunters, hikers, and other recreationists often 

. have an excellent understanding of the condition of a specific area in regard to wildlife 
habitat, watershed, riparian areas, fisheries, old growth stands and other land management 
activities in the area. 

Secondly, American' Wildlands believes that enforCeable· BMPs are needed now .. 
Thus, the establishment and enforcement of BMPs must be given top priority. 

Next, we feel quite strongly that timber harvest in streamside areas is·not tolerable. 
By leaving trees. in these areas, thestreambanks will remain stabilized, the riparian area 

. __ can more effectively filter sediment from entering the streams,futur~large. ~()Qdy "febris 
. recruitment will beenbanced, and shading of streamSciin be'-m3ximized~~fht-addition, 
riparian areas act. as wildlife travel corridors. We request that' HB #971 define riparian . 
zones as no-entry areas, which must be clearly marked on the gro.und for. each timber sale.-· 

-';-. " .. " _ ,", .4 :.,_<, ~~._ •• , 

- Old growth habitat has generally been m~ag~d fro~the follow.mg persp~I~v~s: ;~~~::~._.:.;:._.~:;. 
" ,.' =''' .. ::::: ::.~. - .. :''';-'~::-::''::-: .. ~ .-'- .... :.:,.:. :-~=.::·::'"::;:-:,:::::;::~:-=-,:=:=::~ ... r4~~~~~~{{"I':#~~:;.\~~~~~-i~,t'?;~;'.~~~=£±i~ 

1) 5-10% old growth is adequate to maintain all old gr0Wth-dependenfspecies;-and·-··'"····:"-~~" 
__ ,- '.'~ '. '," . ",:~,~:,~: :.,.~_->:~:::~ .. ~:.:.~:~ _'. c· L.,.~ _<:.~~~~.'~:~. :;~.~.,:,:~~_/:.,~<;~,.~~~:~ .. t :>-:":. :., .. -.: .. 

2) all old growth stands are the same: Without any~coIiSiderationof their size; their 
effectiveness, or their proximity to existing harvest units or roads. ..". .-

However, as current research has shown, a major problem with small stands of old 
growth is that almost the entire stand may be edge rather thaIl effective old growth habitat, 
since detrimentaIedge effects can extend up to 600 feet rotc' asumd. 'Thus~'we ask' that ~'.' .. 

.. HB #971 require timber sale proposals ,to include ahabitat.management plan fQ!,,,the·;,_._ . .,.~~.,.L._·: 
... maintenance of effective old growth habitat which includes considerations for size, location- .~<':: ~'- ,. - .. -

in relation to clearcuts and immature forest, connections to other old growth islands, and 
incorporation of localized areas of heavy timber mortality. Ideally, a minimum of 20% old 

@ Recycled Paper 



growth habitat should be retained for each drainage in order to maintain viable populations 
of old growth-dependent species such as the goshawk, pine marten, and pileated 
woodpecker. 

Finally, because it is widely accepted that excessive open roads are the greatest 
threat to wildlife security, we ,request that HB #971 require that wildlife habitat 
effectiveness be maintained at a minimum of 70%. 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on HB #971. 

Sincerely, 

Darcy Tickner 
Program Director 

-.~ ~ .. , ."" ~""--,..",, .~,.. 

"":- .. -~'-'~' .~-'":-
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American Wildlands 
127 W. Main, Suite I, Bozeman, Montana 59715 
(406) 586-8175 

- "'-- -'>Testimony for HB #991 

My name is Darcy Tickner. I am the Program Director for the Northern Rockies 
office of American Wildlands, a national conservation organization. American Wildlands 
is supportive of HB #991 principally because of its provision to prolubit clearcutting in 
mixed conifer stands. In a memo from Dale Robertson, Chief of the U.S. Forest Service 
he states: 

We should seek opportunities to reduce clearcutting when other alternatives will 
meet our land management objectives. In making the determination, it is essential 
to use the best information available with full interdisciplinary involvement. When 
clearcutting is determined to be the selected method for a site-specific prescription, 
we must be confident that it truly is the optimum choice given the specific 
circumstances involved. 

_ Despite this memo, clearcutting remains a popular method of harvesting timber, with 
little consideration of othe:rharvest methods. _ ..... -,. ' .. --. . .. 

We feel that the timber severance tax of 15 cents per 1,000 board feet is too low. 
In order to generate enough revenue to effectively enforce forest practices, this tax must 
be raised to at least 75 cents per MBF. . - ... 

'. '-.. ..: .. ' .. -Thank you fo(the opportunity to express. the comments.o(AmeIican .. ~W~dlands -. ___ -:_.,. 
regarding HB #991. ' '. , .. ~ .. " . . ~:;c···;.,;;:~.;-i;;·~;_~iT~-::~_: .. ::~~_~ ~:";i:¥~:",::-::;:;~;;--;~:Z~:::~~- . 

.. 
'-1 ... _'-'<.<J.:-::,~~,,:;.~'''''. __ J'. _. -,,_~._~< 
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American Wildlands 
127 W. Main, Suite I, Bozeman, Montana 59715 
(406) 586-8175 

... Testimony for HB #984 

EXHIBIT_ 02" 

DATE. 3/:2.1 ,/9 1 
HR 98+ 

My name is Darcy Tickner. I am the Program Director for the Northern Rockies 
office of American Wildlands, a national conservation organization. American Wildlands 
commends Representative Measure for introducing this bill, and supports portions of the 
bill including the establishment of enforceable BMPS, management for sustained yield, 
establishment of a timber severance tax, and enaction of civil and crimiinal penalties for 
non-compliance. American Wildlands is opposed to HB 984 for a number of reasons. 
First and foremost, the bill would establish an advisory committee to assist the Board in 
adopting Best Management Practices, without conservation representation. We feel quite 
strongly that conservationists who have been involved in timber management issues must 
be represented in the establishment of adequate BMPS. If it is the intent of the bill to 
involve conservationists in this process, then this must be clearly stated in Section 5 of the 

. bill. 

Secondly, American Wildlands feels that the absence of a notification and onsite 
consultation plan is a detriment to HB #984. Currently, it is private lands which have the 
least protection for wildlife and watersheds. Mandatory BMPs are a start, but they may 
not be enough .. The potential for onsite consultation with the Department of State Lands 
prior to beginning forest practices on private lands provide an incentive for operators to 
be truthful when completing notification reports. Thus, we feel that HB #984 does not 

,go far enough to protect the natural resources on private or National F<?rest lands., 
• ,~. __ ,' __ : •• _ ;,::, .. '. • .,.~. ,. ~'_" .. _ .. ' .,' .~.. _ •• _ ".. ", ~.'_._ "_ 0> 

Th~ you !.?r~he oppo:rumty for American Wildlands to comment on HB #984. 

Sincerely, 
."-, .. ,., .. ~.,,,,,~.-.,,,;-,;,,~,,,,,,~-,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,",,,,,,,,.,~- ""-." --.. --.. ~-",,-...... -;.. .. " . ..,.-.,-~- ... ~ ... -" ... ~- .. ~--.,-

,~-.-'-~c',.....;. .. ...:...-r...:.-.,-~~ .. ..- >- --.".----~-.-" ".-•• ~-.-. --
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Darcy Tickner 
Program Director 

... -
'-'_._ ••• _ .... _~ •• _' ~~._ J,.. 

-,- .. '~ - - .----- - ~ 
; 
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502 South 19th • Bozeman, Montana 59715 
Phone: (406) 587-3153 

BILL II HB 991 TESTIMONY BY: Lorraine Gillies 

DATE __ 3_1_2_1_/9_1 ___ _ SUPPORT ------- OPPOSE Oppose 

Mr Chairman, members of the committee: 

For the record, I am Lorraine Gillies, speaking on behalf 

of the Montana Farm Bureau Federation. 

We are opposed to HB 991. It is inappropriate that control 

over private land should be placed in the hands of the land commissioners. 

With all due respect to the Board, we feel it is not their province 

to determine "best management practices" for land with a crop intended 

to provide a return on the investment of those in the private sector. 

We, in agriculture realize that~s are essential to economic 

well-being. Taxes collected on an agricultural product to fund 

the policing of activities on private land is not our idea of the 

American way of life. If a landowner chooses to cut old growth 

as a deterrent to wildfire or any other hazard, that should be 

his choice, not that of a board and an advisory committee. Roads 

should be built and maintained in whatever manner the landowner 

sees fit. Legislation is simply not the way to conduct a free 

enterprise system! 

Education of and information to the private landowner should 

not be a mandatory program. Voluntary good stewardship practices 

will harvest a better crop than a dictated program. Riparian areas 

will be protected because they are part of a considerable investment 
th~ 

by~landowner-businessman. 

Montana Farm Bureau and ~its member families urge this 

committee to give HB 991 a do-not-pass vote. 

Thank you. 

SIGNED :----:;~+"'~-'---'-"'-----.--~---~-'-----
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MONTANA FARM BUREAU FEDERATIONOAT 3 --.;. .. ,. 

502 South 19th • Bozeman, Montana 59715 ~ l-~-
Phone: (406) 587-3153 HB ____ 9~ 

BILL II Ho.BD-..;9:z....7wl _____ _ TESTIMONY BY: Lorraine Gillies 

DATE #/21/91 SUPPORT OPPOSE Oppose 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee: 

For the record, I am Lorraine Gillies 

Montana Farm Bureau. 

representing 

We strongly oppose HB 971 as an encroachment on private property 

rights. One of Farm Bureau's oldest and strongest policies maintains 

that an individual has a right to own and manage private property. 

We support the concept that any erosion of that right weakens all 

other rights guaranteed to individuals under the constitution. 

In this light we protest this and any other legislation that places 

control of priv~te property in the hands of a government entity. 

Not only does HB 971 dictate land management practices to private 

citizens, but it places an onerous double tax burden on the land 

owner. They must pay tax on the income generated by timber cutting, 

and also foot the bill for policing activities on their own property. 

When landowners can no longer control the harvest of whatever 

legal crop they choose to harvest, and must comply with "best management 

practices" that may place recreation and scenic values as a priority 

over livlihood, then constitutional rights are in jeopardy. 

The $1.50 per thousand bd. ft. tax will be paid by the producer, 

and ultimately the consumer. This type of taxation will devastate 

Montana's staggering economy. 

We urge this committee to consider the ramifications of HB 

971 and give it the nay vote it deserves. 

Thank you" 

S IGNED :-'::"tf\~~~ ~/ (C-v-. 
--~¥~,----------------~--~~~---------

C:AOAAC:O~ MI./f1 QA.l\lrJ.../!=R~ IINITFD 



BILL 1/ HB 984 

DATE 3/21/91 
--~~~~-----------

MONTANA FARM BUREAU FEDERATlmrH1BJT _ ---< 'l 
502 South 19th • Bozeman, Montana 59715 DATE.. 3 -;). J - cot j 

. Phone: (406) 587-3153 !fa q? 'LJ - - ~ 

TESTIMONY BY: Lorraine Gillies 

SUPPORT _____ _ OPPOSE Oppose 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee: 

For the record, I am Lorraine Gillies, representing Montana 

Farm Bureau. We are in opposition to HB 984. This piece of legislation 

is only slightly less onerous than the preceding bills. Although a 

tax of 15¢ per thousand bd. ft. seems innocuous compared to $1.50, 

it is still used to fund enforcement of regulations set down by 

committees and board on private lands in private enterprise. The 

elimination of any option in the manner of harvesting trees on 

private ground is, once again, infringement on private property 

rights. It is not the state's duty to dictate private land management. 

At the risk of repeating lines from previous testimony, Farm 

Bureau reiterates our policy that maintains that an individual 

has a right to own and manage private property. We support the 

concept than any erosion of that right weakens all other rights 

guaranteed to individuals under the constitution. We protest any 

legislation that places control of private property in the hands 

of any form of government. 

For this reason, and the reasons given in my previous testimony, 

Farm Bureau asks that you give all three of these "Forest Practices" 

bills a do-not-pass. 

Thank you. 

SIGNED:----'~~....:~'-----_~ ____ --__ _ 

FARMERS AND RANCHERS UNITED -
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HB eel l )Iarch 2l, J1 
House ;a:ural ~esource Committee 
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Ay na~e is 3etty Swift--From Ravalli County. I'm here as 

a concer~ed citizen, in op~osition of H3 971, whic~ I 

think is 3. ba·;! bill for :'Iontana's eco~omy, its citize:1.s and a 

he3.1thy Montana natural environment. 

We hear a lot theBe days a~out our state's 3.nti-business clim3.te 

and the need to change this. In my opinion t~is bill will only 

further tnis anti-business image. Its adding another complic~ted, 

ex?ensive and mandatory dictate to what people can do with their 

own lands---especially timberlands. 

I think you are all aware that the base of 3.11 econo::lic wealth 

comes from mother earth ~erself, in the for:!!. of minera.ls, \vildlife, 

agriculture and, timber resources. )fontana has been and is dependent 

economically on tuese resources----and we are indeed blessed with 

an abundance of all. But we need to be :l~le to devlt and manage 

them, if we are to continue to pro~pev , ~hich in the ~ast few yea.rs 

has not been the case. 

Sfforts---and successes--by el1lTiron:nentalis-::s .. . to 

restrict----and even stop----development of .our natural resources, 

has had a drastic nesative'irnpact on our economy. Those of you from 

the east ~nc~ of the problems and excessive taxation that has been 

plac ed on our coal, 0 i1 ?nd gas industrie s, making them in many \vays, 

non-co::lpe tit i ve ~,.;i tn surrounding state s~d we. in \veste~n ~'Iontana can 

attest ~8 tne negative impacts to our wood industries caused by 

enviro~mentalist's appeals, threatened appeals ~~d court actions, 
timber 

occurin~ on our Federal forest lands. SJ1all~oper~~ions, dependent on 

wood fiber fro::! 9u~lic l~nds, are SOing broke. 



<l..-x. ~ u 

3- .;21--'1 ( 

M-i3 .q 7/ 
T~ase t~ ~~riJul:~re ~re nQ~ besinnin~ :0 feel ~~e ~lunt af t~e 

~.·~.·'11·ro."""",:;·.".L"'.CI_l1·stls tr1ust, "'9 ",·"ti d~v'+ le-l~"~"'l'''''''''' ""ro""""~ed _ ..... _ _ _ ;" "" • .L - ~ ~ ... ~ ~ OJ .L .'" 1..0 '"' • .L:' ::' v ;;, - -_ 

~nd too Qfton ~assed----9uts' re3ul~tions ~nd controls on their 

ran~h and f3r~ o~er~~lons, and now even treatens to restrict ~nd 

li~it thei~ lifeline----their Water! 

The legisl~tion before you today---H3 97l---i9 an atte~pt by 

the environ:nental cO':1:nuni ty to now control timber development 

on our private land. If passed, it will tell la.nd oivners,---

big and sllall----if, when and how they can manage their property 

and the trees thereon. Its an un-American bill that would usurp 

yet another indiVidual freedom froll us citizens. 

I think also, that this bill, with its bureaucratic red tape 

and taxing mechanism, iiould be a disincentive for private land 
~ 

owners to harv~st'their timber and also man3ge and improve their 
I lands. 

I'm sure most of you understand that healthy forests aren't by 

accident. They co~e :'oout thru proper man~gement. Yes, mother 

nature man.:ises too---in her own cruel ~nd ';;asteful way---thru 

wild~ire. The fire season of 88 and Yellowsteone Park testifies 

to this .fact. ?eriodic ~ildrire is part of our forest's history-­
oauses 

and alons with it,~alr ~nd water pollution,soil erorsion,loss of all gr 

j;hings plus the lives a!'ld homes of thouGands of1cd' s cre'1tures o 

':Ie can simul~te what '":lother nature does, by c'.lttin~ and utilizes 

and re~l~nting our forests----and not suffer all the other 10s5es--

i~ubuding wood fiber---that ~oes up in smoke when mother nature 'Orev~il 

Lastly, I 'd ll~e to 'orlefly mention H3 678--the voluntary .:3est 

Aan'l3ellent Practice passed in the 89 session. As requested, the 

~epart~elt of St3te Lands su~~ited their audit last Dec., s~owin5 

very 5uccsssful pr~c8Bess in t~is vol'.lntary approach to ?rotectin~ 

our i'l3.ter'·'l3.Ys. T~e;r:J::r'3.::l i3 still in its L1fancy, and :nore 



~XHIBH ___ J.--.LJ_. __ ........ ,,, 

DATE 3-~J -'1, 

HB~ CJ7 I 
educ~~icn ~ork re~~ins :0 be dene o To d~te, t~e weod product 

industries h~ve bee~ cooperltive a~d strivin~ to ~eet the l033i ng 

require~ent set up in 3~P, and to correct ~istakes. Re~e~~er, 

its a new learnin::; procedure o Certainly this voluntary ~pproach 

is :nore desirea'ole than forced dictate thru sov3rn:nent. 

Lets give thie voluntary 3:·1P sufficient time to do its job. 

I as~ you to please, in the best interest of Montana, 

"NO II on HS 971. 

Betty Swift 
236 Rose Lane 
Hamilton, Montana 

363-2172 or 443-4378 

vote 

The July field review of Darby Lumber levied them with charges of 

erosion and sedi:nent3.tioh to the North For~{ of Ry.e Creek. No doubt 

improper ~rading did contribute to creek disturbances, but considering 

· the road's 70 years of heavy use by previoas logging operations, the 

Forest Service and all other users, I think its unfair now to bla:ne the 

for all dar!lages. This narro\'i, low standard road, constructed by the 

alonG the creek in the 1930's, is of low standards and always cre~ted 

proble:ns to the creek. I·Io funds till no\v have 'oeen available for iClpro~ 

~ents, up till now, but it is finally due for reconstruction in the nex 

year or two. 

There ~re also char~es ~gainst Darby L~~ber steming fro:n i:npro~r road 

'ouildinS on the logginS site. Oaaages did occur, 'out I'd like you to be 

aware of the adverse ~n~ unexpected rain downpours that occured during 

road 'ouildingwI co~pare this to wh~t a far:ner would experience if his w~t 

was turned in before ~e ~ad ti:ne to clean out ~is irri3ation ditcha~. 
Dai ... by V.l:foer has corrected. t::is errors, even to the satisfaction of ~he 
St9.te ani t~e 3-o 1rernor. 1he voluntary progra:n ~ tvork. 
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A Logger's 
Lament 
By LEILA L. KYSAR 

because we do not like clear-cuts or because some animal 
might land probably might not) become extinct, or we 
restrict markets for the timber by banning log exports or 

~ overtax the farmer. we are creating a situation where the 
farmer will no longer grow trees. If he cannot make money. 
he will not tree-farm. He will sell his tree farm so that it 
can grow houses. The land that grows trees is the natural 
resource; the trees are just a crop. 

Legislation is constantly being introduced to take away 
the private-property rights of tree farmers. They are belea~ 
guered by the public, who believe that any forest belongs to 

M
y father was a logger. My husband is a logger. the public. Who, after all, buys the land and pays the taxes'? 
My sons will not be loggers. Loggers are an Who invests money in property that will yield them an 
endangered species, but the environmental income only once every 20 to 30 years? Would John Q. Public 
groups, which so righteously protect endan- picnic in a farmer's wheat field? 
gered species in the animal kingdom, have no The tree farmer must have a diversified market. When 

concern for their fellow human beings under siege. Loggers there is a building slump in this country, it is vital to the 
are a much misunderstood people, pictured as brutal rap- industry to have an export market. Earlier recessions were 
ists of our planet, out to denude it of trees and, as a result, devastating to tree farmers until markets were developed 
of wildlife. overseas. Some trees have little market value in the United 

It is time to set the record straight. Loggers take great States. The logs China and Korea bought in the late '80s 
pride in the old-growth trees, the dinosaurs of the forests, could not be sold here to cover the cost of delivery. 
and would be sorry to see them all cut. There are in the As to the wildlife becoming extinct, that is a joke that is 
national forests in Washington and Oregon (not to mention not very funny. Animals thrive in clear-cuts better than in 
other states) approximately 8.5 million acres of forested old-growth timber. Look at the Mount St_ Helens blast area. 
land, mostly old growth set Nature created an immense 
aside, never to be used for clearing and now deer, elk 
timber production. In order EnVlorOnmental i and other wildlife are re-
to see it all, a man would I turning in numbers. Why? 

! have to spend every week- groups would ,Because there is more food 
end and holiday for 60 years ! growing in an open area 
lookingattimberat-arateof like to make I . than under the tall trees. 
more than 1,000 acres per dm And as for the spotted owl, 
day. This does not include WOO en an surely the 8.5 million acres 
acreage to be set aside for endangered set aside is enough to main-
spotted-owl protection. ° tain quite a respectable owl 

In addition to this huge SpeCIeS population. Numerous re-
amount of forested land nev- cent observations show that 
er to be logged, the State of the owl lives in second-
WashingtonForestPracticesAct,establishedin1973,speci- : growth timber as well as in old growth. In the Wenatchie 
fies that all land that is clear-cut of trees must be replanted ! ~ational Forest there are more than 250 examples of spot­
unless converted to some other use. As a tree farmer gener- I' ted owls living in other than old-growth timber. The owl is a 
ally plants more trees per acre than he removes, more trees tool of the environmentalist groups to get what they want: 
are being planted than are being cut. In the last 20 years in I the complete eradication of the species Logger. 
Clark County, Wash., alone, the Department of Natural I Beautiful new tre .. : Consider the scenic value of a preserved 
Resources has overseen the planting of at least 15,000 acres I old-growth forest versus a managed stand of timber. In 
of previously unforested private lands. I Glacier National Park, Mont .. for example, which is totally 

The term logger applies to the person harvesting trees. A I untouched, one sees the old trees, the dead and dying trees, 
tree farmer is the one who owns the land and determines I the windfalls crisscrossing the forest. In a managed forest, 
what is to be done with it. To a tree farmer, clear-cutting is no i one sees the older stands with the forest floor cleared of the 
more than the final harvest of that generation of trees. The I dead windfalls, leaving a more parklike setting. In the 
next spring, he reforests the land. To the pUblic, clear- I' younger stands, one sees the beautiful new trees with their 
cutting is a bad word. Does the public cry shame when a brilliant greens thrusting their tops to the sky and, in the 
wheat farmer harvests his crop and leaves a field of stubble ! clear-cuts, before the new trees obscure the view, one sees 
in place of the beautiful wheat? the huckleberry bushes with their luscious-tasting berries, 

In the Pacific Xorthwest, in five years, the newly planted 1 the bright pink of fireweed and deer and elk feeding. True 
trees will grow taller than the farmer's head; in 10 years. : environmentalists husband the land; they do not let the 
more than 15 feet tall; and in 20 to 30 years, the trees will be . crops stagnate and rot. Tree farming regenerates the trees 
ready for the first commercial harvest. The farmer then and utilizes the product. _ 
thins the trees to make room for better growth. In 40 to 50 A tree farmer from Sweden (where they are fined if they 
years, he will be ready to clear-cut his farm and replant do not tree-farm their forests) asked me recently why we do 
again. Contrary to public opinion. it does not take 300 to 400 not just explain these facts to the environmental groups so 
years to grow a Douglas fir tree to harvestable age. that they will work u'ith us instead of against us. Well, do 

Tree farming keeps us in wood products. We build with you know the difference between a terrorist and an environ­
wood. write on paper and even use the unmentionable in mentalist? It is easier to reason with the terrorist. 
the bathroom. But in order to keep this flow of wood 
products available, we need to keep it economically feasi­
ble to grow trees. If we restrict the tree-farming practices 

10 ~EWSWEEK. OCTOBER ~:L 1990 

Kysar is the business managerola tree-farm-management 
business in WashIngton state. 
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Industry effort takes time 
By DON ALLEN 

Mft\ ontanaJ~l~2~~ore 
than people who live 
anywhere else, have a 

great sense of pride and 
independence. In keeping with 
that spirit, the word "voluntary" 
continues to have more 
widespread appeal than the word 
"mandatory. " 

One issue that has been the 
focus of much discussion arid 
action revolving around these two 
words during the last three years 
involves Best Management 
Practices, which refer to on-the­
ground activities applied during 
the harvesting of- timber. 

Montana's Environmental 
Quality Council, made up of eight 
legislators from both political ' 
parties and four citizen members, 
established a timetable for field 
audits to be conducted in 1988. 

Based on results of those 
audits, the EQC recommended to 
the 1989 Legislature'that voluntary 
implementation of BMPs be 
continued with another'set of 
audits to be conducted in 1990. 
While these audits show 
improvement is still needed, they 
did not conclude that mandatory 
BMPs are necessary. In addition, 
the 1989 Legislature passed a law 
requiring mandatory notification 
by the Department of State Lands 
p!i2r-to,anY timber harvest in the 
state. 'The last round of audits did 
not reflect the implementation of I..),.. 

this law, which should result in \ 
consultation with landowners and 
loggers in situations where I.ogging 
requires special attention. 

Following the first round of 
audits, the EQC adopted a set of 
BMPs as standards, to be 
implemented and which can be 
modified by the EQC. 
. The Water Quality Bureau we would do. 
then adopted these BMPs as Under the capable'leadership 
standards and made them part of of Bud Clinch, staff forester for 
Montana's State Water Plan, 
which must be approved by the . the Montana Logging Association, 
federal Environmental Protection ' the industry, in cooperation with 
Agency. The timber industry . the Department of State Lands, 
endorses strong enforcement of Department of Fish, Wildlife and 
Montana's water quality laws and Parks, and Water Quality Bureau, 
regulations. with'the assistance of Bob Logan, 

~ During the 1989 session, the the extension forester, joined in 
forest products industry pledged a developing an aggressive 
strong commitment of time, educational program. Over 1,000' . 
money and people to establish an loggers and landowners attended a 
effective educational program and series of nine worksh9ps earlier 
to promote an attitude among all this year. A color brochure was 
loggers, landowners and foresters prepared and 25,000 copies 
about the importance of properly printed for distribution. A detailed 
---' •. !_- nun~ U"ct ('nmn~nil"~ booklet with easy-to-understand 

variety of audiences will be 
produced in the near future. 

The following are some of the 
major reasons why the industry 
would like to continue with 
voluntary BMPs: 

• The tremendous expense to 
the state and to the industry of a 
bureaucratic regulatory approach I 
with no indication of superior V' 
results. There is no clear evidence (). 
that water quality is better I 
protected in states with mandatory 1 

practices than in Montana. 
• Landowners will be much 

more willing to implement "forest 
practices" that evolve from an 
educational effort as opposed to ) 
"forced practices" as dictated by 

, a regulatory agency. Forced 
practices may catch a few 
violators, but the general 

, enthusiasm to implement sound 
practices will be less, resulting in 
worse resource management. 

• Mandatory practices win 
mean forcing costly regulation on 
a majority - already subject to 
current laws designed to protect 
water quality - because of the . 
sins of a few. 

• The voluntary approach has 
resulted in an effective 
interdisciplinary field audit process 
including conservationists, agency I, 

staff, private individuals and " 
industry representatives. This 
system, which is endorsed by all 

, parties involved in the audits, will 
erode under state regulation if 
responsibility shifts to make the 
audit team members inspectors. ,~ 

• Voluntary practices focus 
on forestry audits by 
interdisciplinary professionals, 
while mandatory BMPs would 
evolve into forestry politics by ..J. 
extreme environmental activists. h 

• Voluntary measures respect 
the rights of private forest 
property owners, of which 
Montana has 11,000. Mandatory 
measures would seek to erode such 

. rights, first in the name of "water 
quality" but would rapidly expand 
to include a wide range of ' 
r~source issues, fulfilling a much 
broader environmental agenda. 

• Voluntary BMPs have made 
tremendous gains through . 

:. 

education. Long-term changes in 
attitudes and subsequent activities 
can really only' be effectively 
implemented on an ongoing and ' 
lasting basis through education • , f ; 
and increased awareness. ,~ 

Improvement of resource ' 
management is a' process, not an 
event. Let's give it a chance to 
work. 
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Mandatory controls aren't 
necessarily the answer yet 
By CHARLES E. KEEGAN III 
and ROBERT D. PFISTER 

I t appears that there are 
several bills to lie 
considered by the 1991 

Montana Legislature 
that want to make 

mandatory many forest 
management practices on 
private forest lands. 

Legislation requiring 
mandatory forest practices has 
been discussed at previous 
legislative sessions. The 
Environmental Quality Council 
conducted a study on the 

.. 'relationship between forest 
;~management and watershed 
effects for the 1989 Legislature, 
which resulted in the 
recommendation of a series of _ 
"best management practices" 
(BMPs) for timber harvesting 
activities. These BMPs were 
implemented through 
enactment of House Bill 678. 

.The implementation of BMPs 
was to be on a voluntary basis 
and field audits of timber 
harvested areas were to be . 
conducted· with a report issued 
for consideration by the 1991 
Legislature. 

When mandatory BMPs were 
fust being considered by the 
Environmental Quality Council 
the Montana Society of 
American Foresters was actively 
involved in evaluating the need 
for such legislation. 

In December 1988, the 
Montana SAP took an official 
stand, which it still advocates, 
in support of voluntary BMPs 
to protect water quality on 
forest lands. . 

This past December, the 
Department of State Lands, 
Forestry Division, issued their 
BMP audit report. That same 
month, the Missoulian 
published an editorial entitled 
"Enforce forest ethics/It's time 
to back BMPs with law since 
voluntary route has failed." As 
evidence, the editorial cited the 
state's 1990 audit report. 

After careful study, the 
Montana SAF'strongly feels 
that the 1990 audit report does 
not provide adequate basis for 
abandoning the voluntary 
approach. 

The Missoulian editorial 
stated, "This year's audit, 
conducted at the Legislature's 
request by the Department of 
State Lands, found that 
problems caused by ignoring 
BMPs are even worse and more 
widespread than those found in 
a similar audit in 1988." 

There is no factual basis for 

this statement. The 1990 audit 
results are not directly 
comparable with the audits of 
1988 and 1989. The following 
reasons are listed on Page S of 
the 1990 audit report: 

• "The 1990 audits met the 
criteria for selecting high 
hazard sites and therefore 
looked at more sites with 
potential problems than other 
years had." (More than 7S 
percent of the 1990 audit sites 
met the high hazard criteria 
while only 18.4 percent of the 
1988 audit sites met the same 
criteria.) 

• "More sites with new 
roads were evaluated due to a 
change in selection criteria. 
New roads are usually the main 
source of sediment from tilJlber 
harvest sites." 

• "Definitions were added 
to the effectiveness rating. 
These definitions had not 
existed for previous audits." 

• "Team members had a 
clearer definition of a 'stream', 
and therefore a better idea of 
where SMZ (Stream 
Management Zone) BMPs 
applied." 

• "More practices were 
evaluated. The (evaluation) 
form was revised to include 
additionalBMPs. " 

The Missoulian editorial 
stated: "The voluntary 
approach isn't working." 

The public should know that 
the mandatory notification and 
information approach 
embodied in HB 678 was 
intended for timber sales 
starting after Jan. I, 1990. 

The 1990 audit report states: 
"Although they (timber harvest 
areas) may have been harvested 
during 1990, all of the harvest 
operations audited on private 
land started before Jan. I, 
1990. Therefore, none of the 
sites audited were subject to the 
notification and information 
requirements of HB 678 .... 
Under HB 678, landowners and 
loggers receive information 
about BMPs and an on-site 
consultation for proposed 
operations in sensitive areas. 
H.B. 678 has also spawned new 
BMP education. Further 
evaluation will be required to 
measure the benefits of HB 
678." 

The Legislature passed HB 
678 as a reasonable approach 
to protect water quality 
through voluntary practices 
coupled with an information 
program. We would ask if 
there is a basis to say that the 
voluntary approach is not 
working? The 1990 audit report 
clearly cautions the reader that 

the results can not be used as a 
measure of the effectiveness of 
HB 678. 

Although HB 678 did not 
address education, a voluntary, 
cooperative education program 
was started in 1989. The 
number of trainees, as reported 
by Bob Logan, Montana 
Extension Forester. were as 
follows: 300 loggers, SO 
foresters and others, and no 
landowners in 1989; 82S 
loggers, SO foresters and others, 
and 2S landowners in 1990. 

This represents a major 
voluntary effort by the 
Montana Logging Association, 
the Forestry Division and the 
Montana Extension Service. 
This active education program 
has the potential of leading to 
the increased implementation of 
BMPs throughout the state. 

In November, the Forestry 
Division reported to the 
Environmental Quality Council 
on the implementation of HB 
678 that the "BMP information 
service" is operational 
statewide. In the rust nine 
months they serviced 802 
notifications - 20 percent 

. more than predicted, and they 
are making field consultations 
on close to 10 percent of the 
cases. . 

The officers of the Montana 
SAF recommend the following: 

• Encourage the BMP 
education efforts already 
initiated and we strongly . 
encourage the participation of 
more private forest landowners. 

• Future field audits should 
use the same criteria as were 
used in the 1990 audits, 
including site selection, so that 
results can be compared. 

• Fund the Forestry 
Division. so that it will be able 
to adequately provide the 
information about BMPs and 
conduct on-site consultations 
for proposed logging and road 
building in sensitive areas as 
required by HB 678. 

• Further discussion is 
needed on what constituteS an 
acceptable level of 
performance. 

• We should wait until 
future audits are completed 
before evaluating the success or 
failure of the current legislation 
(HB 678). If it is determined at 
that time that the voluntary 
BMP program is not working, 
we will support legislation 
making BMPs mandatory. 

Charles Keegan is chairman 
and Robert PFISter is chairman­
elect Of the Montana Society 0/ 
American Foresters. Other SAF 
officers also contributed to this 
article. 
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My name is Glenn Conklin owner of a small farm and Ii vestoclt j { 
operation including 60 acres of timber. I meet the criteria 
as both an owner and an operator as described in two of the 
bills, having served as both a forester and a woods boss for 
F. H. Stoltze Land & Lumber Co. for the last 20 years. Forest 
management started for me in fire control in 1947 for the 
Northern Montana Forestry Association. The last 44 years of 
daily on the ground, in the forest activity is what prompted 
me to stand before you today in OPPOSITION TO ALL THREE FORESTRY 
HOUSE BILLS. 

This Legislature is caught up in what I term as "Shotgun 
Forestry". The idea seems to be to fire as many bills relating 
to forestry, with as many pellets as can be put in each in the 
air hopeing to hit something so certain legislators can go home 
proudly carrying a trophy. My greatest fear is that dead trophy 
will be the goose that lay~ the golden egg. The goose I refer 
to is Montana's timber basel related industries. 

MI\. 

I have lived my life by the conservation creed and have been very 
satisfied working for Stoltze whose natural resources management 
plan is simply "Treat it like it's your own". It is with that 
same respect for-., the land that most of our great state's 11,000 
family forest landowners manage their resources. 

These bills are little decisive vende~~ against one or two large 
corporate landowners who for all practical purposes have already. 
cut out their land holdings. It is the little guy who will bear 
the brunt of this legislation. The proposed penalties that are 
little more that a slap on the wrist to large corporations would 
be killing blows to family operations that have in some cases gone 
on for generations. Remember that even without numerous forestry 
education programs which have sprung up in the last two years, 
Montana is still known as the "last best place". That couldn't 
be said if things were as bad as the bills imply. 

It is my belief that all three bills were written for the 'wrong 
reason, addressed the wrong subjects, and in several cases will 
have exactly the opposite effect on the ground as the author 
intended. I would invite any questions on the validity of this 
statement. 

Two of the bills started out by stating how "forest products 
contributes significantly to the economy of Montana and to the 
well-being of it's people". All three then proceed to build up 
cumulative effects that will have significent and debilitating 
effect on the forest. More regulations, taxes, fines, bureaucrats 
and paperwork will detract from rather than help the ground. You 
cannot legislate morality. Only through education will small land­
owners improve and numerous programs directed at them in the last 
two years will get a better job done on the ground where needed 
voluntarily. 
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Mandatory controls aren't 
necessarily the answer yet 
By CHARLES Eo KEEGAN HI 
end ROBERT D. PFISTER 

this statement. The 1990 audit the results can not be used as a 
results are not directly measure of the effectiveness of 
comparable with the audits of HB 678. 
1988 and 1989. The followinJ Although HB 678 did not 

I t appears that there are reasons are listed on Page 5 of address educ:aUon. a voluntary, 
several bills to be the 1990 audit report: cooperative education program 
considered by the 1991 • "The 1990 audits met the was started in 1989. The 

Montana Lqislature . criteria for selecting high number of trainees. as reponed 
that want to make hazard sites and therefore by Bob Logan. Montana 

mandatory many forest looked at more sites with Extension Forester, were as 
management practices on , potential problems than other follows: 300 10llers, 50 
private forest lands. years had. ,. (More than 75 foresters and others, and no 

Legislation requiring' . percent of the 1990 audit sites landowners in 1989; 825 
mandatory forest practices bas met the high hazard criteria .Ioaers, 50 foresters and others, 
been discussed at previous wbile onlt 18.4 percent of the and 25 landowners in 1990. 
legislative sessions. The 1988 audit sites meithe same This represents a major 
Environmental Quality Council criteria.)· voluntary effon by the 
conducted a study on the • "More sites with new . Montana LOuing Association, 
relationship between forest roads were evalUated due to a·· the Forestry Division and the 
lIllIJ1IlIeI1lent and watershed change in selection criteria. Montana Extension Service. 
effects for the 1989 Legislature. New roads are usually the main This active education program 
which resulted in the . " source of sediment from timber has the potential of leading to 
recommendation of a series of ... harvest sites." the increased implementation of 
"best management practices" . ;: ,. .• "Definitions were added BMPs throughout the state. 
(BMPs) for timber barvestiq .. ,':.to the effectiveness rating. In November, the Forestry 
activities. These BMPs wen' These defmitions had not Division reported to the 
implemented through existed for previous audits." Environmental Quality Council 
enactment of House BllI 678. • "Team members had a on the implementation of HB 

The implementation of BMPs' clearer definition of a 'stream', 678 that the "BMP information 
was to be on a voluntary balls· and therefore a better idea of service" is operational 
and field audits of timber ". ~'>' where SMZ (Stream . statewide. In the fJISt nine 
harvested areas were to be . '. Management Zone) BMPs months they serviced 802 
conducted with a repon issued '. applied.... notifications - 20 percent 
for consideration by the 1991 . ; • "More practices were more than predicted, and they 
Leais1ature. evaluated. The (evaluation) are making field consultations 

When mandatory BMPs were fonn.was revised to Indude on close to 10 percent of the 
first being considered by the additional BMrs.·' . cases. 
Environmental Quality Council The Missoullan editorial The officers of the Montana 
the Montana Society of stated: "The voluntary . ~ recommend the following: 
American Foresters was ac:tively approach Isn" working." • Encourage the BMP 
involved in evaluating the need' The public should know that education efforts already 
for such legislatlon. ...... the man«!Uory .Dotificadon and initiated and ~ strongly 

In December 1988 the : information approach encourage the participation of 
Montana SAP took ~ official embodied in I;IB 678 was more private forest landowners. 
stand, which it still advocates, in~ded for timber sales • Future field audits should 
in support of voluntary BMPs starting after Jan. I, 1990. use the same criteria as were 
to protect water quality on The 1990 audit repon states: used in the 1990 audits, 
forest lands. . . "Although they (timber harvest including site selection, so that 

, areas) may have been harvested results can be compared. 
This past December, ~ during 1990, all of the harvest, • Fund the Forestry 

Departmen.t of State LaDds. • operations audited on private Division. so that it will be able 
Forestry J?ivision. issued thm • land started before Jan. 1. to adequately provide the 
BMP audit repon. ~ same 1990. Therefore. none of the informatioD about BMPs and 
month, the Missoulian sites audited were subject to the conduct on-site consultations 
,pubUshed an edito~ entitled notifICation and Information for proposed lo .. ..;ng and road 
"Enforce forest ethic:sIIt's time . --
to back BMPs 'th 1a since • reqwrements of HB 678. ••• building in sensitive areas as 

J ..... Wlbas f:\"~ed." .. _ Under HB 678, landowners and required by HB 678. 
vo un_ .. route • AU. ,... loaen receive information • Funher disc:ussion is 
evim;nce. the editorial cited the about BMPs and an on-site ' .. 'needed on what constitutes an 
state s 1990 audit report. consultation for proposed acceptable level of 

After careful study. the operations in sensitive areas. petformance~ 
Montana SAF stronaJy feels H.B. 678 bas also spawned new • We should wait until 
that the ~990 audit repo~ does BMP education. Funher .' future audits are completed 
not proVide adequate balls for evaluation will be required to before evaluating the suc:cess or 
abandonIna the voluntary meisure the benefita of HB failure of the current legislation 
approachTh 0... ____ •• ,,__ ., . 678." (HB 678). If it is determined at 

e ':~ ~Dr!aI The Lqislature passed HB that time that the voluntary 
stated. 'This year s audit. 678 as a reasonable approach BMP program is not working. 
conducted at the Legislature's ,to protect water quality we will support lqislation : 
request by the Department of through voluntary practices making BMPs mandatory. 
State Lands, found ~ . coupled with an information Charla K."m & clllzimlll1l 
problems caused by IIDOnDg program. We would ask if and Robert Pf"l$te U cluzimuzn-
B~Ps arc even worse and more there is a basis to say that the .J«t 0/ the MOIlIIl1lll S«iay 0/ 
Wl~pread than those !?und in voluntary approach is not American Foraten. Other SAF 
a slmIlar audit.in .. ~~. . _ working? The 1990 audit repon offiarubo COlltributai to this 

~e/~ 
/JIM 4..-t rS"4-r' 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

POSITrON ()Ie' Tilt: 
SOCIETY OF AMERICAN FORESTERS 

ON 
FOREST PRACTICES LEGISLATION 

The forest policies of the Society of American Foresters 
(SAF) provide the basic authority for participation in the issue 
of how forest practices in Montana affect water quality and 
.... hether or not these practices should be formally regulated by 
statute. SAF can further its participation by presenting the 
professional view in a formal position statement. 

The issue emerged in the 1987 Montana Legislature when a 
bill to regulate forest practices was introduced. SAF opposed 
the bill because it did not meet the criteria for a state forest 
practices act as defined in the national SAF position. Subse­
quently, SAF participated in two task forces set up to study the 
issue and structured the 1988 annual meeting around the topic. 
Following the meeting, a special SAF task force was appointed to 
give a report on the issue which would be the basis for a formal 
SAF position. 

The task force considered t:hr('l! alternatives: 

1. Continue current voluntary application of best management 
practices (BMP's). 

2. Develop a more effective approach to using voluntary 
BMP's through incentives and better education. 

3. Enact forest practices legislation which mandates 
adoption of and compliance with BMP's. 

On the basis of the task force recommendation, SAF has 
adopted alternative 2 as its position. To implement this 
alternative, SAF specifically recommends implementation of an 
education program to insure that all landowners are aware of and 
understand BMP's and that private landowners be required to 
report their intent to engage in timber harvesting and associated 
practices so that they may be given educational materials and 
on-site inspections of their operations to assure that they have 
the opportunity to apply BMP's if they desire. Implementation of 
BMP's would be solely at the discretion of the landowner. 

It is proposed that this alternative be implemented through 
the Department of State Lands in that contact already is required 
to obtain a hazard reduction agreement before harvesting. In 
addition, SAF recommends increased funding to implement this 
program as well as to better administer existing laws. 

II II II 



Introduction 

POSITION OF THF. 

MONTANA SOCIETY OF AMERICAN FORESTERS 

ON 

FOREST PRACTICES LEGISLATION 

The forest policies of the Society of American Foresters 
(SAF) recognize the importance of vArious forest resources and 
that, "The use of natural resources to meet human material and 
energy needs cannot be considered apart from the environmental 
impacts of such use." Forestry professionals are charged to 
" ••• provide leadership in planning and implementing programs 
relating to trees and other forest resources to improve the 
quality of the human environment And to meet material and energy 
needs." 

The issue of how forest practices in Montana affect water 
quality and whether or not these practices should be formally 
regulated has been at a high level. In order for forestry 
profeSSionals to m,eet their leadership obligations, SAF should 
actively participate in the issue by presenting the profeSSional 
view in a formal position statement. 

Background 

Early attempts to enact forest practice legislation in 
Montana failed with the last being in the 1970's. However, more 
recently concerns have been voiced about possible damage to 
watersheds resulting from accelerated harvest on private lands. 
As a result, legislation was introduced in the 1987 Montana 
Legislature which would regulate forest practices. SAF opposed 
this legislation because it did not meet the criteria for a state 
forest practices act as defined in the national SAF position. 
Subsequently, the bill did not pass, but the Environmental 
Quality Council was charged with studying the issue and reporting 
to the 1989 legislature. SAP participated in the two task 
groups formed for the study. 

In addition, SAF organized its 1988 annual meeting around 
the issue as an open forum. The purpose of the forum was to 
define the issue more precisely. Following this meeting, a Task 
Force on Forest Practices and Water Quality was formed to create 
a report which would be the basis of an SAP position. That 
report is attached and made part of this position statement. 

The Task Force considered whether or not to look beyond the 
water quality issue and decided that best management practices 
(BMP's) should be limited to activities that influence soil and 
water values even though SAF recognizes that other issues such as 
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wildlife habitat and aesthetics are of mnjor concern. For many 
forest resources like timber products or livestock forage, the 
best practice depends on the landowner's objectives. The 
management of those resources on one ownership does not greatly 
affect other ownerships or the public interest. Effective 
management of a resource like wildlife habitat depends on many 
practices carried out over an extensive area likely to include 
many owners. For these reasons, it is not reasonable to define 
best management practices for resources that depend on manipula­
tion of forest vegetation on multiple ownerships managed for 
different objectives. 

With the exception of water yields, forest practices cannot 
directly improve soil and water resources. However, the influ­
ence of forest practices on soil and water values can extend to 
other ownerships and can infringe on public interests. It is 
reasonable in consideration of these basic values to define 
acceptable limits of disturbance. Even so, best management 
practices applied to one ownership cannot assure acceptable 
cumulative effects for an entire watershed. 

Alternatives 

Four key queitions need to be considered in developing 
a:ternative ways to protect watersheds during forestry opera­
tions. 

What is the range of options available to insure that 
forest practices do not result in unacceptable impacts on water 
quality? 

What best management practices are currently being recom­
mended? 

How can BMP's be applied most successfully? 

What new approaches might be adopted to insure that all 
landowners who a~e planning to harvest timber know about RMP's? 

From a discussion of these questions, three alternatives 
emerged. 

1. Continue current voluntary application of BMP's 

2. Develop a more effective approach to using voluntary 
BMP's through increased incentives and better education 
of landowners about RMP's and their use. 

3. Enact forest practices legislation which mandates 
adoption of and compliance with the accepted BMP's as 
defined in the Act. 
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Discussion of Alternatives 

From the amount of interest and concern expressed about 
forest practices and their impact on water quality and the fact 
that many private landowners are not familiar with BMP's or their 
application, it is clear that there must be an approach that goes 
beyond a purely voluntary program based on BMP's. A new approach 
with the potential to make substantive improvements in forest 
practices must be considered. 

The 1988 SAF state meeting provided an excellent forum for 
discussion of various ways to monitor and guide forest prac­
tices. Significant portions of this meeting focused on forest 
practices legislation. After evaluation of these presentations, 
it was concluded that little support for such legislation 
was expressed. The points of view of foresters, landowners, 
conservationists, public land managers and others were heard, and 
no strong consensus developed in support of legislation. In 
addition, there already is sufficient legislation to control 
forest practices. These existing laws, if enforced, would seem 
sufficient. Finally, there is evidence from other states that 
the administration of a forest practices act usually involves 
considerable expense, and adequate funding is necessary to obtain 
objectives. Consequently, other approaches should be tried 
before Montana assumes this financial burden. 

Recommendations 

The Montana SAF 
the best approach to 
quality at this time. 
recommends: 

recommends the adoption of Alternative 2 as 
the issue of forest practices and water 

To implement this alternative, SAF further 

1. That an expanded educational program be implemented to 
insure that all landowners are aware of and understand the 
recommended best management practices. 

2. That private landowners be required to report their 
intent to engage in timber harvesting and associated practices. 
Any landowner planning such activities should reiister their 
intent with the Department of State Lands prior to b~ginning the 
operation. This mandatory notification process will insure that 
the complete education effort regarding BMP's as well as the 
interaction of other forest resources is made available to all 
individuals planning to harvest timber. This educational 
process would include on-site evaluations of the planned opera­
tion by forestry professionals before and during operations. 
Implementation of BMP's would be solely at the discretion of the 
landowner. 

There is already precedent for requiring a mandatory contact 
with the Department of State Lands. Under the Montana Fire 
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Hazard Reduction or Management Act a landowner or contractor must 
contact the Department of State Lands and sign a fire hazard 
reduction agreement prior to cutting any timber. A landowner 
could satisfy both the requirement to obtain a hazard reduction 
agreement and receive information on BMP's with a single contact. 

To implement these recommendations, the following is 
suggested: 

1. Legislation be passed requiring that all private land­
owners contemplating timber harvest or related activities 
register their intent with the Department of State Lands to 
assure an opportunity to obtain information on BMP's and to 
sched ule on-si te eval ua tions of the harvest area before, d uri ng 
and after operations. 

2. The Department of State Land~ local Soil Conservation 
Districts and the Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
be authorized the necessary budget and personnel to support 
implementation of this program and to administer existing laws. 

3. Fund the Department of State Lands Renewable Resource 
Development grant request for a "Forestry BMP Education Pro­
ject" to fund the development of educational materials, the 
sponsorship of workshops and the establishment of networks. 

Conclusion 

SAF believes that compulsory registration of harvesting 
activities in order to pass on information and education on BMP's 
and an expanded system of BMP education is a sound one. The 
larger industrial private forest landowners and the state and 
federal land management agencies have been working together for 
some time within the framework of a cumulative effects coopera­
tive. This organization framework has facilitated the develop­
ment, review and common understanding of best management practi­
ces. This approach has demonstrated that voluntary BMP's 
will work if all parties understand what they are and how to 
follow them. The SAF proposal builds on this concept and carries 
it over to private forest landowners. 

Adoption 

Ad 0 pted this 6th Day of December , 1988, 
by a vote of the membership of the Montana Society of American 
Foresters. This position expires three years from the date of 

adoption. /;].Q ~. ~_ 

Chair, Montana Society of American 
Foresters 
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MONTANA Association of Conservation Districts 
501 North Sanders (406) 443-5711 
Helena, MT 59601 

HB 971 
March 21, 1991 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, for the record my name is John 
Hollenback. Today I am representing the Montana Association of 
Conservation District, of which I am the chairman of the Range, 
Forestry, Public Lands Committee. 

We rise in opposition to HB 971. I would like to take this opportunity 
to explain why the conservation districts are doing this. 

At the November 1990 Annual Convention of the Montana Association of 
.Conservation Districts in Billings, this committee discussed the idea 
of a mandatory Forest Practices Act for the state of Montana, and there 
was a resolution that,~e did not support this type of proposal for the 
following reasons. 

We feel there has been good progress made the past few years, and 
believe that the concern that loggers and ranchers have shown in the 
proper management of our forest resources under the Best Management 
Practices should be allowed to prove itself. 

Conservation districts have the responsibility to represent all of the 
land users in their districts. We believe in multiple use of 'our 
resources, and the wise use of these resources. Proper management is a 
must, but we do not bel ieve thatlA pt:oper management can be,," ~,~!:~~.e:!i:.t} 

-iJIJj JIId~ J;o.~ y 

We believe that it is always better to give landowners reasons to do 
something rather" than regulat ions to do it. Educat ion is a reasonable 
way to introduce people to the reasons. It is less threatening to them 
and is a well proven technique that America believes in. 

Our renewable natural resources must be managed properly. We have seen 
that in order to have proper range management, the resource must be 
harvested, either by cattle or Wildlife. or else it turns sour and 
become weedy. 

The same holds true for our forest natural resources. If we do not 
manage this properly we have the trees become the "weeds" and that is 
not a proper way to manage the renewable ·resource. 

Conservation districts are involved in the rural economic development 
of Montana. We see that we need to have industry and job in order to 
maintain the quality of lire that we have now. We do not support the 
concept of Montana becoming a "big green." 



During the past few years we have seen our tax breaks on timber 
removed, they have increased the tax for timber lands, and now the 
proposal is to not allow you to sell the timber except when it is 
approved by a government agency. 

In Montana during the past year a "Non-industrial forest landowners 
Stewardship" program has been developed. This program was developed to 
assist non-industrial private forest landowners in deciding how they 
want to manage their forest resource. Maybe they want to harvest the 
timber, or maybe they want to manage their lands for Wildlife, but 
whatever their choice, there will be technical people available to 
assist them in making their decisions. Government agencies, private 
companies, and owners of private forest lands worked together to 
develop this fine program in Montana, with the funding coming from the 
USDA Forest Service and in-kind help from the cooperators. 

We support this type of concept, rather than a regulatory program. 

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify. 

John Hollenback 
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TESTIMONY OF FLOYD MCCUBBINS 
ON HB971, 984, 991 

BEFORE 
HOUSE NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE 

MARCH 21, 1991 

Good afternoon Mr. Chairman and Committee Members: 

My name is Floyd McCubbins and I am here today representing 
F.H. Stoltze Land and Lumber Company. I have worked for Stoltze 
since 1978 as an engineer, as a Timber Manager at our defunct 
Dillon Mill, and as a Forester. (Not bad for a person with a 
degree in Wildlife Management.) I am here today to speak as an 
opponent to HB 971, HB 984 and HB 991. 

Stoltze is a good land steward and we are committed to the 
future of good forestry and wise use management. We have been in 
Montana for almost 100 years. We take pride in being the largest 
family owned timber and lumber operation in Montana. Our charge 
at Stoltze Land and Lumber is to "Treat the land as if it were our 
own" and "Leave the land in better condition than we found it". 

Two years ago Stoltze made a commitment to the previous 
legislature to help establish a Voluntary Best Management Program. 
We are still fully >committed to that program. We have personally 
been a part of the education program to help reach logging 
contractors and landowners. It is Stoltze's feeling and commitment 
to this voluntary BMP program, that our company's position is as 
follows: 

"If our company cannot help to make Voluntary Best Management 
Practices be the best they can be in the next two years, then F.H. 
Stoltze Land and Lumber Company will be the first to sit down at 
the table and help write what we perceive as a good Forest 
Practices Act ... 
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TO: Mr. Chairman - Committeeman 
House Natural REsources Committee 

SUBJECT: Forest Practices Bills HB971, HB984, HB981 

.. - . , 

My name is Rem Kohrt. I am a forester and sawmill manager working 
for stol tze-Conner Lumber Company in Darby, Montana. I have worked 
in the forest products industry for over 30 years in Oregon, Idaho 
and Montana. 

I am speaking in opposition to all of the proposed mandatory forest 
practices acts. I strongly urge the endorsement of Voluntary aest 
Management Practices predicated on prudent conservation concepts 
and practical resource management. 

We're not here to craft Mandatory Forest Practice legislation, 
anyone can do that, even a sanitary engineer. We are here to 
determine whether this type of legislation is needed. I am not 
convinced the originators of this legislation have the background 
or expertise to make that determination. 

You do, however, have the right and responsibili ty to make a 
correct political decision. 

Montana is a bountiful, beautiful rural state. It's people are 
proud, hardworking and tied to this land. These very 
characteristics that make Montana unique are being challenged by 
out of state urban perceptions. 

This mandatory forest practice acts will be a giant step toward 
destroying the Montana we know and admire. 

I am proud of the Stoltze lands, operators and their land 
management ethics. We can do a better job carrying the burden of 
public approval on a voluntary basis than someone mandated to 
perform. 

Give us the opportunity to continue to perform. If we can't, we'll 
be the first to admit it. 

Three things are not taught in our K-12 educational system in 
Montana: economics. natural resources and common sense. If we 
must legislate, let's stick to that which is needed by all rather 
than that perceived by some. 



TO: committee Chairman 
House Natural Resource Committee 

RE: Forest Practices Act HB's #971,984,991 

My name is Bill Noble. I am currently employed as the Log~ing 
Manager for stoltze-Conner in Darby. I have been and continu~ to 
be employed for the last 20 years in the wood products industry. 

I stand here today in opposition to all 3 proposed mandatory Forest 
Practices bills. The stated intent of these bills would indicate 
a need for punitive actions as a result of extremely poor 
operations and a failure in compliance with current voluntary 
BMP's. I would submit thatt~"is not the case. We are only now 
seeing the positive effects of concentrated educational programs 
and voluntary BMP's. 

Mandatory Forest Practices will only serve a process-oriented 
system, produce few results and quite basically limit the rights 
of private land owners. 

I would urge you to consider the major consequences of these bills. 
More bureaucracy, taxes, regulations, and red tape is not the way 
to stimUlate Montana economics and lifestyles. 

:!til t4'/~ 
S~II~t! ~ ~"X er J6r tZ. 
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Comparison of Forest Practice Bills 

HB 984 - HB 971 - Cohen HB 991 -
Measure Dolezal 

water Yes Yes No 
quality 
BMP 

Air Yes Yes No 
Quality 

site No Yes No 
specific 

Riparian Yes Yes No 
Zones 

Cumulative Yes Yes No 
Effect 

Clearcut No No Banned in 
mixed conifers 

sustained Required for Required for Not required 
yield state forests state forests 

Regs. or Forest Requires prior Current law 
committees Practices notification 

Advisory and possible 
Committee onsite 

inspection 

Timber 75 cents per $1.50 per 1000 15 cents per 
Severance 1000 board board feet. 1000 board 
Tax feet. Money to Money to fund feet. Money 

fund education education on to enforcement 
on BMPs BMPs account 

Penalties- Fine of up to Up to $5000; Up to $10,000 
criminal $10,000 each indemnify each day. 

day. dept. at twice Subsequently, 
Injunction rate of rehab; up to $20,000 
possibility injunction or jail; 

injunction 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

REPRESENTING BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 

x 

;x 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. SB ¢.as-
DATE 3 J d..-I J 91 SPONSOR (S) 

} 
Sn. 6 ro.,fl&cR. - wciu Leo.::uz;a ~Thd::; 

....t!J{-.-fe(1S/ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

,T 
,.Ir' f'2AcD 

mJ~,4 X 
7L IV; 5 f. /I c;. 1 

M j\ 

zf9tf ~ W£17J )( 

IF£ 

PLEASE EAVE REPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE A ILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

A/a-UucJL, PwCIJMGt;) COMMITTEE BILL NO. 5' 1) 4~Co 
DATE 3/ Q. '/91 SPONSOR(S)_5e~&~~IJ~'a&pJ~ __ "+I«~-r6~t1~,*"ca:;:c;.d.:....--'~'r-"';s:;...:frJclillll::lo4--___ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

£/,;<'V<b {i,' ,Lv /-. . c-J ,jJ- /l/! 5'~/I X 
Q-#l~ 

/ 

W/16n X 
~ {J(llIA~ H.5 C--1 r .. ~. If 

l;('~ ~-~ l 
r»u ~---~ J' 

~. I 

I~-A":" 6l?/U~' lk-~ /;, ". ~ , " ", -
Q/tR{)L IJ7tJS!lEK lJ1ir (}/I-!tJE {()(]/J7E!V )( 

~~ -, b!C{U~~~ /--
/ 

, 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOO CARE TO SOBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



I 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

rVrilIAALLL ~~ COMMITTEE BILL NO. SB 303 

DATE 3fhl/1I SPONSOR(S) 51". WeRc4ny -r~ ~~4u h;).g.C<-J 
r ua 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE RINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPOR'r OPPOSE 

~PL:=:E====A==:SE====L==EA===V;::::E:==::'=;PR===E==P;:;;:::A="RE==D;::=::::::TE="B==T====IM~O:;;:;;:N=y;6:W=I::=T=H:::::;S=E:==CR="E==T====AR==Y::=.=W==I==T=N=ES?S=====S=TA~T=E;::::::ME=N=T~F~O=RM::;:;:S::=~ 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

MiiLkttt& (t.jOlAAcg.o) COMMITTEE BILL NO. J..I R 1<Ji 

DATE 3./ 'd..ljq, SPONSOR (S) ~a~p..;.... _~---.;;;;~-=-_-+;A...;...(u.;...o......;i----f&oprc.;.;.;raW~a;;;.io~~Cd~_ 
PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\ffi AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

\::...~ """~ 

('-TfJ~ rA-f'- X rr-

........--
~ /')'tJ \ "6~J- r e It -......J tJA 1(/ .d It-" 

/ 

0,/(; 

~ 

E" /' .' w~: ~r I'-l-.- L ....... ,.,.. L.~ -

PLEASE LEAVE PREP ED TESTIMONY WITH SECR TARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE 3- 2/- q f SPONSOR (S) ____ M:..=....:..=t?A7:....:....::;....:u::...;.;;;e......;;£~ ________ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

SUPPORT 
I 

y 
/ 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI~TEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE 2·2..1·1 j SPONSOR (S) __ -----.:.M..;...;...;;..eN7:......;....~uee_v _________ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING 

;IIol(jp~4.Joc:I"~i c:>/-
, /11er,Q;,-, '~ ,1.rJ 

BILL OPPOSE 

~. 

x 

SUPPORT 
I 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
;;RE AVAILABI,E IF YOU CARE TO SUBMITWRI_~TEN TESTIMO:'--TY. 

,; 

III 

.
' j~.j'" 
II 

~l 
II 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE 3· '2-( -q I SPONSOR (S) ____ ...:.:M:....;,..;;..~.:....:...;;....;;.u..;..f2-,b-.,;;;... ________ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 

J tJ "1 e5 d-, A / '-? tJt?~-te,c..~ C0CU-c::/t- o,.c 
~>-I - /"l5L1 ~f p?JD 7 ... ;tr~/ 

x 

x 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT "FORMS 
l\RE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI,!,TEN TESTIMONY. 



HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO 4--\: 8> ,384 
DATE 3/2-I/9r SPONSOR(S) ~8Pf6v~ 

1 ~ ----~~~~------------------

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

/7 
) / 

, ~ .1Al_ -~Jj S>0~j) S], -gz-l-~ r 
. ~ "., / 

<2l L~ A, C{V;""'b~ -yd.?2 ~ 

,So-\t r\~£L.SUM \\kT _\&1J I. /\Yr ~p\ \! 
',- ' "- .> 

)( (~A-ltO L f'(;u.5'/f~ /}7t; ~/f-7TLc- LUCII'J rN/ 

,~-a ;%~~ W),; . j~0-xJ&~-<2J 
"\ 

)( 
I 

/ 

~\" ) ~ (1\ a1.'"\, 
V C;Q((]\ <;z/f 

3/(;-11 £J. .j!. I~~ Y1 / /1( II! v 

~~~~te '[iltkci1Q\rC'v!j If':\ 1 GJC~.tJvV--e0 X 
'-" Il '. . ) 

Uh.tvf v'\ /1/.;1 C(./ y.. &7 rJ I/, • S-f~~ ~11vf r K 
fj-;' (;Ut/I ~;; .. 'l 

I . 
----.. -- . / 

,AA/¥1 "'"::){ { r £/ 
/ cC 

- --,1 

fFv j' M l'\.."""- e' -w'\.. c.' ~ 5-e.- L F 1--

~iuJ/"iJ ~.~ 
~~r: j.!:.-/~<_y//./ C-<:_~ -----
~~ L-',~"- ~~.;z:.. L-< ~/'~~~ , . -/ 

~ 

I/I\ / .... 

X ) 1 AZ'/ )/ftz~ ~~ 
I 4~~ \(((;" 'Ii };2:r v-'" /St~v- 'x 0J~~\/, ~\I\OJ1.Q\. ~t~i/~\ 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SOBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 

-

-



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

,A~~rtL!t~t G.<)Cllr(Q;;;;:?? COMMITTEE BILL NO. HG 981-
DATE 3/ZI/9r SPONSOR(S) Jill,p 11&a.Qtvts2- -fbua-f PraChrb4c.+ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

DC\.("l,q \\ G~iA..-<f , \ 7., 1- \tJ, 1l!\t\A\/\ \ 
AI'V'(.,'~ (("(,, 'y'\J: \ d \ L~\AJ ~ ../ 

:5\.\\kI I BL);e~,V'(.tV\, lv\T ~,/-'\r\~ 

(ft(( IPt~k'vt '> tol e S ... ..hJ"J,i1;t:n 
Mis~oC;\l~ M., ,1,01- &'~r., ~+w- .M.,'SSOVl[~ lX 

~:! d7 fl, +~ s: c/'-/ C·~ /,,.1 ~ tj (> /(. ;I(,{ f"A ' , I { , 
t.. (>j)l I /l r K Tc l"V,t5 (.."'1(/ /11. 5' C; 6qq 

.' ---- .--:-1, .J I x:. - -L- 1,,\ -.J ~- Y\"- ~ /Lc )"-"fY'-~ ~~ 
~g("4J 

I IL ~'5cr......,_yak:'\ 'l- . 1Ll...1.I,,:--Je. X .3 '20::. G~ 1"11-_ ff ( ,'';~ L 
J),:w ?"¥\T~ -

\:'~. "7Y:. f~J\ "\ 
,--, I ,x taLC (1 ,ll (' C .... A :'V,,::- . ~'1d_) /~- :-;. W'W I,C- - '1 r{;.;.. ,-..;, / ... 1-

~r ~~J eLI \ 

.,-..,j?}fVCP-7( ~Z5C 
~.-1 ...,- v<)r /01 A4y .. 1/ ~ /7c.~~- (£!)[ /r/p r- 1" Z" JO 

C VU' \ ')h V\Q PCV.,:--tSO 1'\ -
( / ("( t:.;)A :J.[ \ S \-1"'\ ~.; 0.1\ ( f'v\Slc\ \\,\ T SC\ ~ [1 \ 

. \ 

1\ r- \30-1 16 \5 \; 

X ~/'.;~}.'-!' )---y '/1 c:.(~, _''is/c;.., ~q(""C)7 '5 ~ 1.[ 
17Mom~{ ~Lti-0d) lX?x 1c5/ 

L~(>{.. ~«;(,7 s(' /P-- X' 
rA \ ~~ 6 (.'\.&.e y 

i.~·~_;l(" ~ 37$ ~'~~ " 

A II ;WY\L~ f," <r +£~ ~0 " {J. ;? () c./-G{' r.'.') 
n )( /l/'v.. '.; S-t u(~ 

.:.~~. 

,!VlT 5'7,f(." 
J,. -"-;:"'.,)1 
.,v~-

A ' /;/ l:) e-' 5 f- ,f::::o r I::. (~o( 
se/r-

/l(:';"-"{r f0-
b<=: 

. C';'i/rr;;. {li'C (C2 v'l;-/ /) y- t1.T 5--;7 0~ 7 -/ 

_iTr.o-~ 

i...,'--;~jT fer; i, /t'.:.1 ~/J1.s2.(l~ 

r7) [7'1.(.1... .'"'Y 1 /'.., /..} .-1 
~.f.V;f-- /1j~ir/i;).,;;::{ / f.:~. 

I i<?~'-L/ 
• I -,)-::J y . .!), Cf l-

I} J !, /1 _~ ft-..., ,; <:..: ~ I {., ,;".'-;-'1 C; ," i" 

I 

1?-'~. ):', KOI)/---( y' J (; ~ 

30 YJ\)~Gt~tz- f.t€ . .., '" '1 )'(00) S:tL~ ;>< 
\1 (..~t. (-t 

Tuc.:..k.e.~ 1-[ /' ( f ~ 1ld.-p{.N'1-/ (>1 J:: -·'-L . P'-- l ~ 
PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

NATu~ ~E-c;,Ql)I2-c.£S COMMITTEE BILL NO. q ~ Lf. 

DATE '3 . 2 I . q I SPONSOR (S) ItA EAsuf2.E 
------~~~~----------------------

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

(0 Yv1 

x 

/ 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE 3- ~l·q I SPONSOR(S) ___ ----::M~eA7u~~&e~ _______ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 

.~ 

X 
~ 

(Jeff<. CSlt'6E foi<£J r 
Of Ft-Ns1- ,... w 

V VI 
t( I41t f( I file 

x: 

v-t 

x 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT "FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 

11 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

N Mvvq{ ~l7VVrt.l-S· COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

). 'LI' q \ SPONSOR (S) ____ -----l:~.::.....-..K....;..~__'_~.I.¥L.,;..;.......;........;6~ ___ _ DATE 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\1E AND ADDRESS REPRESENfING SUPPORT 
i 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT ·FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI1'TEN TESTIHONY. 



HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

IC7{/D 

DATE ,-1\-'1\ SPONSOR(S) ___ ~D_D_v_~~ ________ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\1E AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

,t--tT-:-t'--,f-f-_--:---:::~-7h-H.-n;J-+__-!~-c--7--4-----+__-_+__V'-u \ 

v 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE __ '",-·_1_t_·~--,!_ SPONSOR(S) ____ ~"'""_D_ll_Zb_l~· _______ _ 

PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\tIE AND ADDRESS 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

REPRESENTING 

~ 'i1l2Rj r;'.tAl t<l pi 
g(~~ I~T 

SUPPORT OPPOSE 

y 

x 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WIT SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE _-1-6 _' '1;--:...-~. ~q .L-\ _ SPONSOR (S) _---.:.-~-=-¥--lThu.u..:( e~&:.u:q..l...( _________ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

~;\u flx,1/ v'V\ 
12.~ I?,-rt--

~4- r lle(~-t-
J '3 G Hct v>1 i .. ..., v 

'R'Lt41\v?.O --rt..,W IZA 1''\ \-)e \e"'""", ~pt, :.1 St-a... t \. L "\ ""~,{ s 

7?0~;-£) Ph;Jk~ 8vxt;'1- /J!~/() TJfIJI1- 5()c/c-/Y t?/" X I3dM~u,..Mr /J-/lt/~LIC.HV h,eej /C=/Lf 
~l)b~Y'T E.,...,~ kso tv 

, 
£V'l ~ kSc:.J L~j j I~\J >\ i\ -Q I ~,.,; f\ 

'WYlC< t v;c/~ <:dl1 
H<l.. f'~c{ 

Ev;c {. Sd ~ L d53t'rrj 1 
-r\ c..L4 ~ cl2c S So X .J "2-~ MAoti~C'V. I ~1gD2 

J..( M/)jO .... ~ 

j~t 'j.. J u(. ( J, ;/ r E. FrlO...t' S1~ / 5"-+("'1"1'4-..... 

111 (~r ;"\.(4 5' 1~o, ).tL ( f X 

FI~d tu,W~~lJbh.' .... 5 
~ ttL sf 3..- I-J, I oA t'1 tfU ~ ($~ M:r 

F, Ji. ~+r.l+u-~ i Lb.--. CD 
·0I'.t, CrA ~(~ (\It"/' X 

'7 "$}i .y~U ;<..C.4<4j1tl 
~~/P 2 A. /)/! II· o-?t~ K 

~ 

~h~C3owJ(s~ 
~ () v'8'owJ, ~ 4'fi d (r6.1 s-71c 

MIAI~t--LJ-()~V~ 
II c;(..(} -1J2. ~ r 

Ed 5foa/-J 
SfoVl.e. cD '/(.,+"* I ~4J,:-

sh-c"'!1(,<(,.-

~l~.$ f:)e La..t-J.. q f),- LD ~ f...7 $t~-r )( 
.1 

jAY'}"j G- ~~ S717~ $cJf'~J4'1 T ih'+ SI.s~ ~ RJ St;v-e,.U, U 
\---~ U-Jt.- ~ 

V 

I"- .X b l.4- x--- ~-f j'~~~ Se t-+ 
J v \/" ~ fjl4 Cfi1L~:/), -; :~ S 1;"1( I/Jr/f fA N?!,.. ~.t:1 X 

"r:!_'[Q£J. '~/<.'1- t lo/r f!r1e~ . /1r, OW /I/<IZ. 
PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

N~>m1~ raDOtNta.:» COMMITTEE BILL NO. HB 99/ 

DATE 3/2J /q( SPONSOR (S) _0~f';"""....JDo~,(elioi.o:.zo...Q~ ____ -+·Ic~<..~-a~<..e __ :fr-F-0-b=-=_acf-=...L-__ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\IE AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH BE RETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT Fa S 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 

--" 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES-

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

Ikw-: nci!:MJ T~ COMMITTEE BILL NO. RIff!; &ifi!jl 
DATE 3L~(,?J SPONSOR(S)_ I! ~' 

i I --~--~~-------------------------

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 
i 

L / 

~7~1/ ,If / 
!Il~. 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE 1:F YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI'.!'TEN TESTI~{QNY ~ 



HOOSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 1-16 9' 1"1 

DATE ~J)'I) 9i - . SPONSOR (S) Qp Do (p zcJ} - irA (;cv<.g, ;liuJb .:4ot 
PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

18;U ~skl~ (, 
?C>{ e. ~~ J.f;Oz 

11e-GdO'i'4 eeJ-u / JU'\~O(.A(Cc.. M'f :bzfOZ ,M,~,>o ... (c., , .... 'it. <.I'eM ), ..., 
Do.(::..,-,\ \t Lf-~\.Z; j I L 1- W ~/'cu'n 

I.J l 

- ' /\.rv'\i? ", (c"l \Ji·\d\(\,v--.A ") ~ c::, '4-f T' B I\;\ \ ,...~...., ,-.NI \ '. .Y, l,~VY' ... t VI,' '1'1 .-( \ "- , -II I ......... , 

/oP1 1//.,.;1. ~tit;~t4~/lr;ItC,,/(, 
/nW/1$ ~d /-. '--A 59£ <It{ 

fluf/' LC!j//lp.. X 
...-, ./- ~ 
:::. ,,~ I I Lt."!1-\.. =-;~ .~ 
. vi· Ge Lll...:j/ ( .".:':1. -)9'f.:c.I J 

/ he /1"-./>5':; ''- L c.t-->-clf-~ i (J":;j~c<:.. 
X 

~ w . 2;'\1 ,w'vJ 
v 

....... -- ~\T '') r- X. \~"f.-. 01.:::.. t' ,(..t~~1,I\..v'~ ." 7<.. i. i ' ~f/~v1v t;;.1 E0 ;:,L 't 
.,/t,'t,." t.1. P5" ~'t/(-t"''( sc /\..-" 

, 

J9tf)/ '"\ 17{:.·'';- k :/r-,,. y !k ),I.'{j Ci ---- . .y:rA ) Y-/-.--_1./,-.p \[ 

'~,,\?\ l,' c~ '-v~~i' ~"f I I 

2-2,& S ,).j (.0 ff1 I~{ ,Ii() vl-. ~l~ .~ !Y 

Q~~viSh~ PC0.cl.4-ay~ i 
GLy~O\ ~t? &C' /"""'-':1 rl-., \ ~ \-TIU/ L..i!\ ~ t"l <\(. .J irl'1'p(l/ 

v 

'U .' CI.V\ F.'I v<,v\<jL '\ 

13'0 1 7~t3 
:"'1 <';;i '1 ~q;~Cl s~I\0 X ~kv.f ~5. 
~~) -- i)-t.lA.~~.J;, /'fv'\CTIfY 5fittffOi-i;, MI£.4c IW-r.s~ ..5e..I+-

\'\'k &1" l5-,:~ '??,95 

A- /1 i &W\. ((, fer .ft~ ~J 1{1~{)c.k 'lJ 

ltV ,1-1M-\'f 

" ill. "-.:.. v l\- L\.> ~-i; l ! ( c{ vi I -S- ',7 &., 
Ct;'.,..ll!.'J'\.'{M 
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I - it' 4-/13 

/!v !,~ic/k 
£,.; pc;- j-u t k. ' <~ , 

I~ X ,}e6('f,;, - " /)';;.1), }1! PI:f.).."1 .Ye:: /.f-/(/(;{" .' C /.r ff'~'(~ 

/,-.: . .:-") I r~'1 k );?"cf "t.u,-a...~ . 
C i. [) c{.;J';:f m 75-.' r. . -c~ -ff:~ 
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'/ '1 }6. ~. ~'rp /v'l.y Y-7 (Cl~tJ~ C;-il L.f i/C v )+~ L [t,.,A 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOO CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 



PLEASE PRINT 

NAl\1E AND ADDRESS 

-I /-/;// 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

PLEASE PRINT 

. REPRESENTING 

I1Z 

PLEASE PRINT 

BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 

x 
x 

x 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE ~VAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI~TEN TEST~~ON~~ 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

VISITOR'S REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE ~ - 'Z-l· q \ 
----~-

SPONSOR (S) _____ ...... D~O:....L6_v ...... m~~ _______ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING BILL OPPOSE SUPPORT 

/45 

PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRI~TEN TESTIMON~~_ 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 

COMMITTEE BILL NO. 

DATE ,. tl .q \ SPONSOR (S) _____ --"-V..;:;..V_Lk....;;~...:-Al-:.::::.._ _____ _ 

PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT PLEASE PRINT 

NAME AND ADDRESS REPRESENTING SUPPORT OPPOSE 

a j 

x 

Se-Lr 

Se F 
PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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